

Centre for Global Higher Education working paper series

English and American higher education access and completion policy regimes: similarities, differences and possible lessons

Kevin J. Dougherty and Claire Callender

Working paper no. 24 August 2017





Published by the Centre for Global Higher Education, UCL Institute of Education, London WC1H 0AL

www.researchcghe.org

© Centre for Global Higher Education 2017

ISSN 2398-564X

The Centre for Global Higher Education (CGHE) is the largest research centre in the world specifically focused on higher education and its future development. Its research integrates local, national and global perspectives and aims to inform and improve higher education policy and practice.

CGHE is funded by the Economic and Social Research Council (ESRC) and the Higher Education Funding Council of England (HEFCE), and is a partnership based at UCL Institute of Education with Lancaster University, the University of Sheffield and international universities Australian National University (Australia), Dublin Institute of Technology (Ireland), Hiroshima University (Japan), Leiden University (Netherlands), Lingnan University (Hong Kong), Shanghai Jiao Tong University (China), the University of Cape Town (South Africa) and the University of Michigan (US).

The support of the Economic and Social Research Council (ESRC) and the Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE) is gratefully acknowledged.

English and American higher education access and completion policy regimes: similarities, differences and possible lessons

Kevin J. Dougherty and Claire Callender

Kevin J. Dougherty is Professor of Higher Education at Teachers College, Columbia University; **Claire Callender** is Professor of Higher Education Policy, Birkbeck and UCL Institute of Education and Deputy Director of the Centre for Global Higher Education.

We wish to thank Birkbeck College, University of London for its support of this research. We also wish to thank the many scholars, public officials, and educational practitioners who agreed to interviews in spring 2016 during Kevin Dougherty's time as a Fulbright Fellow at Birkbeck College. Thanks go as well to Steven Brint of the University of California at Riverside, Camille Kandiko Howson of King's College London, Stephen Hunt of the Centre for Global Higher Education at the UCL Institute of Education, Gareth Parry of the University of Sheffield, and Geoff Whitty of University of Bath and University of Newcastle Australia for their very helpful comments on earlier drafts of this paper. We also wish to thank Doug Slater and Kimberly Morse of the Community College Research Center at Teachers College, Columbia University and Anna Phillips of the Centre for Global Higher Education at the UCL Institute of Education for their able editing of this report. All remaining errors are the authors' own.

English and American higher education access and completion policy regimes: similarities, differences and possible lessons

Kevin J. Dougherty and Claire Callender

Contents

Abstract	1
Introduction	
Common goals and problems concerning higher education	3
Seven major strands in access and completion policy	6
Information and guidance provision	9
Outreach from higher education institutions	19
Student financial aid	22
Affirmative action or contextualisation in higher education admissions	24
Higher education efforts to improve retention and completion	27
Performance funding for improving higher education student outcomes	29
Degree of reliance on sub-baccalaureate institutions	30
Drawing lessons from the other country's experience	33
The vicissitudes of policy borrowing	34
A warrant for the usefulness of English-US policy borrowing	35
Lessons for the US	36
Lessons for England	40
Summary and conclusions	45
Sources	47

Abstract

England and the United States provide a very interesting pairing as countries with many similarities, but also instructive dissimilarities, with respect to their policies for higher education access and success. The purpose of this paper is to explore these similarities and dissimilarities with an eye to what each country can learn from the other with regard to reducing social class and racial/ethnic differences in higher education access and success. We focus on seven policy strands affecting higher education access and completion: student information provision; outreach from higher education institutions; student financial aid; affirmative action or contextualisation in higher education admissions; higher education efforts to improve retention and completion; performance funding; and degree of reliance on sub-baccalaureate institutions. While not exhaustive, this list of interventions is meant to focus on key policies affecting the undergraduate student experience and to give a sense of their range. We explore possible lessons that England and the United States might draw from each other's experiences, mindful of the dangers of uncritical "policy tourism". In the case of the United States, we note why and how it might benefit from following England in the use of Access Agreements to govern the outreach efforts of its universities, making more use of income-contingent loans, and expanding the range of information provided to prospective college students about the programmes and institutions they are considering. Meanwhile, in the case of England, we examine how it might benefit from greater focus on the role of further education colleges, sceptical consideration of proposals to make greater use of for-profit higher education, greater use of grant aid in its financial aid system, more policy attention to decisions students are making in primary and early secondary school that affect their preparation for higher education, greater use of contextualised admissions, and very careful consideration of the possible downsides of performance funding.

Introduction

England and the United States provide a very interesting pairing as countries with many similarities, but also instructive dissimilarities, with respect to their policies for higher education access and success. The purpose of this paper is to explore these similarities and dissimilarities with an eye to what each country can learn from the other with regard to reducing social class and racial/ethnic differences in higher education access and success. We see the audience for this paper as policymakers and policy researchers in both countries. Policymakers may gather ideas for possible changes in the policy portfolios in their countries. Policy researchers may benefit from seeing opportunities for useful cross-national comparisons and contrasts in their analyses of the policies in their countries.

We focus on seven policy strands affecting higher education access and completion: student information provision; outreach from higher education institutions; student financial aid; affirmative action or contextualisation in higher education admissions; higher education efforts to improve retention and completion; performance funding; and degree of reliance on sub-baccalaureate institutions. While not exhaustive, this list of interventions is meant to focus on key policies affecting the undergraduate student experience and to give a sense of their range. The policies are ones that are strongly tied to government policy initiatives and therefore do not include policies that are largely institutional in origin. Because of the federal structure of the US government, our review of US policies includes both national and state initiatives.

Our investigation of these policy strands is based on analysis of the rich material available in government publications and research studies addressing higher education access and completion. Our analysis of these materials has been enriched by the many conversations we have had with government officials, higher education researchers, and educational practitioners at both secondary schools and higher education institutions.

We should note that our analysis focuses on England since higher educational policy varies greatly across the United Kingdom. Because educational policy in the UK has been devolved to its constituent nations, higher educational policy can differ greatly across England, Scotland, Wales, and Northern Ireland (Hodgson, Spours, & Waring, 2011). We focus on England because it is the most populous constituent nation in the United Kingdom.

¹ Policies that are largely institutional in origin include learning communities, undergraduate research opportunities, peer advising programmes, and so forth.

Common goals and problems concerning higher education

The UK and US higher education systems are quite different in any number of regards. Most obviously, the US system is far larger in number of institutions and enrolments. In 2014, the US had 20.6 million students enrolled in 4,724 higher education institutions, while the UK had 2.3 million students enrolled in 159 UK universities and 144,000 enrolled in higher education programmes in 335 English colleges of further education. Moreover, virtually all UK institutions are "public," whereas three-fifths of US institutions are private (Association of Colleges, 2015; Universities UK, 2016a; US National Center for Education Statistics, 2016). In addition, the US spends considerably more on tertiary education: 2.8 per cent of GDP versus 1.8 per cent for the UK (Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, 2015a, Table B2.3).

Despite these differences, both the UK and US evidence similar goals and issues with regard to higher education. Both countries have committed to a sharp rise in the higher educational levels of their populations and a widening of participation by working class and minority youth (UK Dept. for Business, Innovation, and Skills [BIS], 2015b, pp. 13, 22, 36; UK Dept. for BIS, 2016a, para. 2.2, 2.3; UK Dept. for BIS, 2016b, pp. 7-8; US Office of the President, 2009; see also Callender, 2014; David, 2010a; Lane, 2015; Lumina Foundation, 2016; Whitty, Hayton, & Tang, 2015). In the UK, the Labour government committed to having 50 per cent of the 18 to 30-year-old age cohort participate in some form of higher education by 2010 (David, 2010a, p. 9). More recently, the Conservative government's 2016 White Paper declared a commitment to wider participation by class and race/ethnicity:

Access remains uneven, with young people from the most disadvantaged backgrounds 2.4 times less likely to go into higher education than the most advantaged.... We will make real progress on widening access and success for students from disadvantaged backgrounds to support social mobility and ensure that the Prime Minister's goals are met – including doubling the proportion of disadvantaged students entering higher education by 2020 compared [to] 2009, and increasing the number of BME [Black and minority ethnic] students by 20% by 2020. (UK Dept. for BIS, 2016b, pp. 7-8, 41)

² The colleges of further education in the UK play a role somewhat similar to community colleges in the US. However, one important difference is that the bulk of FEC enrolments are not considered part of higher education whereas they are in the United States (Dougherty, 2009; Hodgson, 2015).

³ UK institutions are public in that they have royal charters and other forms of public authorisation and regulation.

Similarly, in the United States, President Obama in a 2009 address to Congress declared:

I ask every American to commit to at least one year or more of higher education or career training. This can be community college or a four-year school; vocational training or an apprenticeship. But whatever the training may be, every American will need to get more than a high school diploma.... That is why we will provide the support necessary for you to complete college and meet a new goal: by 2020, America will once again have the highest proportion of college graduates in the world. (US Office of the President, 2009)

Underlying this common commitment to expanding and widening participation in higher education is a shared belief that it is key to both fostering economic growth and reducing socio-economic inequality (UK Dept. for BIS, 2014, p. 7; UK Dept. for BIS, 2015b, pp. 10, 13; UK Dept. for Education and Skills, 2003, p. 4; US Dept. of Education, 2011a; US Office of the President, 2009; see also Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation [Gates Foundation], 2017a; Callender, 2014; David, 2010a; Lane, 2015; Lane & Parry, 2015; Lumina Foundation, 2016; Whitty et al., 2015). For example, the UK government has declared:

Our higher education system is also a significant driver of opportunity with more students from disadvantaged backgrounds attending than ever before. In addition, we are seeing the highest proportion of students from black and minority ethnic groups going to university. But as the number of students increases, our higher education system must continue to evolve.... Employers want highly skilled graduates who are ready to enter the workforce. And the country needs people with the knowledge and expertise to help us compete at a global level. (UK Dept. for BIS, 2015b, p. 10)

Similarly, the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation has declared:

Our vision is a US higher education system that propels social mobility and economic development. Therefore, the goal of the Postsecondary Success Strategy [of the Gates Foundation] is to ensure that more students complete education after high school that helps them support themselves, engage in their communities, and achieve their dreams.... Unless we dramatically improve student success in higher education, our nation will suffer from a shortage of the skilled workers needed to ensure we remain competitive across the globe. (Gates Foundation, 2017a)

This normative fusion of economic functionality and social equalisation is characteristic of centrist neoliberal educational policymaking in both England and the US.⁴ Such policymaking envisions how education can graduate self-directed agents of all classes who can effectively navigate the postindustrial knowledge economy, able to both meet the skills needs of the economy and experience social mobility (Burke, 2012; Marginson & Van der Wende, 2007; Naidoo & Williams, 2015; Slaughter & Rhoades, 2004).⁵

Both England and the US are aware that their goals of higher education expansion and widening participation are hampered by the continuation of sharp inequalities between students differing in social class and race/ethnicity in access to higher education, entrance into the most selective institutions, graduation from higher education, and economic success post-graduation (UK Dept. for BIS, 2014, p. 8; UK Dept. for BIS, 2015b: 37, #14; UK Dept. for BIS, 2015c; UK Dept. for BIS, 2016a, pp. 10-11, #7.1, 7.6; UK Dept. for BIS, 2016b, pp. 7-8; UK Office for Fair Access to Higher Education [OFFA], 2014; UK Social Mobility and Child Poverty Commission, 2013; US Office of the President, 2014a; Universities UK, 2016b; also see Archer, Hutchings, & Ross, 2003; Bastedo & Jaquette, 2011; Boliver, 2013; Callender & Jackson, 2008; David, 2010a; Gates Foundation, 2017a; Karen & Dougherty, 2005; Lumina Foundation, 2016; Mangan, Hughes, Davies, & Slack, 2010; Reay, David, & Ball, 2005; Sammons, Toth, & Sylva, 2015a; Sutton Trust, 2014; Vignoles & Crawford, 2010; Whitty et al., 2015, pp. 33-41). In the UK, the Social Mobility and Child Poverty Commission concluded:

There is a long way to go before access to higher education can be said to be truly classless.... While there has been much progress in widening participation (participation rates in the most disadvantaged geographical areas increased by 30% between 2004/05 and 2009/10) those in the most advantaged areas are still three times as likely to participate in higher education as those in the most disadvantaged areas. There has been no improvement in participation at the most selective universities among the least advantaged young people since the mid-1990s and the most advantaged young people are seven times more likely to attend the most selective universities as the most disadvantaged. (UK Social Mobility and Child Poverty Commission, 2013, p. 5)

entering the labour market and thus bolster the wages of those already in the labour market.

⁴ This fusion of social progressivism and economic functionalism harkens back to the classic formulations of sociological functionalism and economic human capital theory in the 1960s (Clark, 1962; Halsey, Floud, & Anderson, 1964; Schultz, 1961; see Dougherty & Hammack, 1990, chap. 2). However, the current neoliberal formulation puts much more emphasis on the positive role of market forces operating on and within higher education (Abbas, Ashwin, & McLean, 2012; Naidoo & Williams, 2015).
⁵ We should also note that a full analysis of why England and the US have committed to expanding and widening higher education access must also acknowledge the low and dropping employment prospects and wages of those who leave secondary school early or do not go onto higher education. Moreover, policymakers may also be expanding higher education as a way to reduce the number immediately

Meanwhile, in the United States, Lumina Foundation, which is a leader in higher educational policymaking, has noted:

Numerous studies show that opportunities for postsecondary success in the US are not available to all. In particular, African-Americans, Hispanics and Native Americans continue to lag in postsecondary attainment.... Low-income individuals and working adults also have limited postsecondary opportunities compared to other Americans. This not only adds to a troubling increase in income inequality, it also severely reduces economic and social mobility in the US. (Lumina Foundation, 2016, p. 4)

Seven major strands in access and completion policy

In pursuing greater access to and success in higher education for a larger and more diverse body of students, both England and the US have adopted ensembles of policies that are similar on many points while different on others. Both these similarities and dissimilarities are instructive. To understand their respective ensembles of policies, we examine seven major policy strands that the English and US governments are pursuing in order to improve higher education access and completion:

- Provision of information and guidance
- Outreach from higher education institutions
- Student financial aid
- Affirmative action or contextualisation in higher education admissions
- Higher education retention and completion efforts
- Performance funding: financially rewarding institutions for student completion
- Degree of reliance on sub-baccalaureate institutions

These policy strands certainly do not exhaust the various policies both countries are pursuing to expand and equalise access to higher education. However, the strands we have selected are major ones and they illuminate the variety of policies both nations have developed to affect students at various points in their paths into and through higher education.

A snapshot comparison of these seven English and US policy strands can be seen in Table 1. We have arranged them according to the timing in which they affect the student academic life-course.

Table 1: Comparison of England and US on Seven Major Policy Strands		
	England	US
Information and guidance (IAG) provision	* Poor government support for information, advice, and guidance (IAG) in primary and early secondary schooling * Extensive government support for IAG in late secondary school, particularly when applying for university	* Poor government support for IAG in primary and early secondary school, although some interesting federal and state programmes * Less extensive government support for IAG in late secondary schooling, particularly regarding higher education options
Outreach efforts by higher education institutions Student finance	Access Agreements supervised by public nongovernmental agency. Tuition is capped by government. Heavy reliance on government funded income-contingent loans. Much smaller reliance on grant aid (from government or institutions). Grants for low-income undergraduate students were abolished in 2016.	No access agreements. Institutional outreach is at institutional discretion. Private tuition is not capped by government but public tuition is typically capped by state governments. Continued major role of grant aid (federal, state, and institutional). Fewer incomecontingent loans, and repayment system is more onerous.
Affirmative action/ Contextualised admission	Contextualised admissions with focus on social class and on benefits to society of greater social mobility for disadvantaged students. Uneven use across institutions.	Affirmative action with focus on race/ethnicity (rather than social class) and on benefits of both social mobility for disadvantaged students and the reshaping of attitudes of advantaged students.
Higher education efforts to improve retention and completion	Rising governmental and institutional interest in last 10-20 years.	Rising governmental interest in last 10-20 years. However, longstanding interest among less-selective institutions.
Performance funding: financially rewarding	Shifting toward extensive use.	Extensive use, particularly at state level.

Table 1: Comparison of England and US on Seven Major Policy Strands		
	England	US
institutions for		
student completion		
Degree of reliance	Focus on universities. Less	Focus on universities, but
on sub-	interest in further education	big increase in attention to
baccalaureate	colleges.	community colleges.
institutions		

We should mention that we can only glancingly address one important policy strand: efforts to improve preschool and elementary and secondary education with the aim of producing more students with academic credentials that prepare them for higher education. This policy strand is very important given the fact that one of the central determinants of social class and racial/ethnic differences in higher education access, institutional destination, and eventual success is the kind and level of academic preparation and credentials students achieve before they approach higher education (Adelman, 1999; Chowdry et al., 2013; David, 2010b; Gorard et al., 2007, pp. 72-74; Gorard & See, 2013; Moore, Mountford-Zimdars, & Wiggans, 2013, pp. 26-28; Perna, 2005; UK Dept. for BIS, 2015c; Vignoles & Crawford, 2010, pp. 58-59; Whitty & Clement, 2015). Because public policy to improve preschool and elementary and secondary education is so extensive, we cannot address it in this paper. However, we do address policies that aim to inform students about what kinds of preparation and credentials they should attain in secondary school.

We should also note that the policy interventions we analyse are clearly incremental in orientation and do not threaten the fundamental social-stratification structure of society. Public policies to widen higher education access and participation are largely informed by a discourse of "raising aspirations" and "improving information". This discourse is based on an individualistic model that constructs the main problem of widening access in terms of individuals and communities failing to recognise the value of participating in higher education or misjudging the obstacles facing them and the resources available. But the "raising aspirations" and "improving information" discourse gives insufficient weight to the operation of power, privilege, and inequality. It inadequately acknowledges the unequal social relations and multiple discourses within which aspirations and knowledge are embedded and formed (Bourdieu, 1977, 1986; Burke, 2012; Dougherty, 1996; Lareau, 2011; Reay et al., 2005).

⁶ One of the reasons for this extensiveness is that the policy interventions to improve preschool and elementary and secondary schooling must not only address what schools do but also what families and communities do (Dougherty, 1996).

Information and guidance provision

Both England and the US have made major efforts to provide students, parents, and teachers with information relevant to higher education access and success, particularly with regard to financial aid⁷. This emphasis on information provision is a concomitant of the shift in both societies towards a more marketised higher education system emphasising student freedom of choice and student self-funding of a major part of their education (UK Dept. for BIS, 2011a, p. 32; UK Dept. for BIS, 2015b, pp. 11, #10-13, 81, #6; UK Dept. for BIS, 2016a; US Office of the President, 2014b). The Obama administration stated:

We need better information, tools, and resources to help students and families select schools that provide good outcomes at an affordable price. Without this, there is insufficient incentive within the higher education marketplace to offer a quality education at a lower price, or for low-performing institutions to improve. (US Office of the President, 2014b)

Similarly, the UK Department for Business, Innovation, and Skills stated:

We know that information about what they can expect from university is crucial to young people making life changing decisions. We recognise that higher education is not the only option for young people, so it is essential that they have the best information and support available to be able to make these huge decisions. To be able to make the best choices about where and what to study, individuals need access to robust, timely and objective information regarding the quality of teaching they are likely to experience and what this is likely to mean for their future employment. (UK Dept. for BIS, 2015b, p. 11)

Where England and the US differ is in their point of focus in providing information. Arguably, the US provides somewhat stronger policy support for efforts in primary and early secondary school to inform students about why higher education is important and how to prepare for it. On the other hand, England has the more extensive policy support for providing student in late secondary school with information about higher education opportunities. England has also studied much more intensively how students in secondary school use information about higher education to make their choices.

⁷ For research and theoretical perspectives on the role of information in higher education access and choice, see Breen & Goldthorpe (1997); Castleman, Schwartz, & Baum (2015); Davies, Qiu, & Davies (2014); Deutschlander (2017); Goldrick-Rab (2016); Hossler, Schmit, & Vesper (1999); Lareau (2015); Manski & Wise (1983); McDonough (1997); Morgan (2005); Plank & Jordan (2001); Reay, David, & Ball (2005); and Whitty, Hayton, & Tang (2015).

However, the US has pioneered the use of the new social media to reach students with up-to-date information (see below).

Policies to support information and guidance provision in early secondary school

Policies to inform students during early secondary school reflect awareness that students are making (and having made for them) fateful choices regarding their academic preparation for higher education relatively early in their schooling. Whether they undertake intensive English, mathematics, and science preparation in secondary school has a major impact on whether they enter higher education in general and selective institutions and programmes in particular (Adelman, 1999; Chowdry et al., 2013; Moore et al., 2013, pp. 26-28; Perna, 2005; UK Dept. for BIS, 2015c). It is clear that those choices are strongly affected by the quality of information, advice, and guidance provided to students and their parents (Deil-Amen & Tevis, 2010; Moore et al., 2013; Perna et al., 2008; Purcell et al., 2008; Sutton Trust, 2008).

Neither England nor the US does a very good job of providing policy support for effective information, advice, and guidance (IAG) in primary school and early secondary school. In both educational systems, there are major gaps in how well students are advised on the benefits of higher education and how best to prepare for it. The US federal government does fund an extensive array of programmes such as Upward Bound, Talent Search, and Gaining Early Awareness and Readiness for Undergraduate Programs (GEAR UP) to improve student awareness while they are still in secondary or even middle school. These programmes fund state and local programmes run by higher education institutions and community organisations to provide low-income students with advice on the importance of pursuing higher education, what secondary school courses to select, how to fill out higher education applications, and how to secure financial aid (Cahalan, 2013, pp. 37, 41-53; Perna, 2002; US Department of Education, 2014; Venezia & Jaeger, 2013). In the fiscal year 2015, GEAR UP funded 127 programmes and served 570 thousand low-income students (US Department of Education, 2016c). Meanwhile, in the academic year 2013-14, Upward Bound and Talent Search supported 1,430 programmes serving 369 thousand low-income students in secondary schools (US Department of Education, 2014, p. 11; Venezia & Jaeger, 2013).

Despite their impressive enrolments, the Council for Opportunity in Education has estimated that the federal TRIO programmes reach less than seven per cent of the 11

⁸ The fatefulness of these choices is particularly marked in the UK. At age 12 or 13 students are deciding on which General Certificate of Secondary Education (GCSE) fields they will study. These choices heavily determine what A-level fields they choose at age 15 or 16. In turn, the number and type of A-level fields and the grades achieved on them largely determine the prestige of the higher education institutions and programmes within them that students can enter (Chowdry et al., 2013; Reay et al., 2005; Smith et al., 2015; Williams et al., 2010).

million students eligible for the programmes (Venezia & Jaeger, 2013, p. 124). However, it should also be noted that many states such as California, Illinois, New York, Texas and Washington also operate extensive efforts to disseminate information about higher education to students in secondary school (Barnett et al., 2012; Kirst & Venezia, 2004). Still, that leaves many states with very little effective policy support. The result is that advising for college is very weakly supported in most high schools in the United States (Perna et al., 2008).

It is unclear how effective the US funded programmes are. Several evaluations have been conducted and they have found, at best, modest impacts. Moreover, they have largely not used randomised control trials but rather matched-programme designs, so they are not able to rigorously rule out competing causes of apparent programme effects (Cahalan, 2013, pp. 41-51; Haskins & Rouse, 2013).

England also provides little policy support for information, advice, and guidance in primary and early secondary school, particularly in recent years. It did make a notable effort with the creation of the Aimhigher programme, run by higher education institutions but funded indirectly by the government (Doyle & Griffin, 2012; Emmerson, Frayne, McNally, & Silva, 2006; Harrison, 2012; Wiggans, 2012). Established in 2004 to bring together two predecessor programmes, Aimhigher was designed to encourage primary and secondary school pupils from disadvantaged backgrounds to attend university. Initially, it had four strands: (1) improving links between secondary schools and universities and further education colleges through visits by students to higher education institutions and visits by higher education representatives to secondary schools; (2) fostering outreach by higher education institutions to disadvantaged students, primarily through summer schools; (3) improving information dissemination; and (4) providing small student grants to cover university expenses (Emmerson et al., 2006, p. 5; Parry, 2010, p. 37). It enlisted the support of some 2,500 schools, 100 universities, and 300 FE colleges (BBC News, 2010; McCaig, Stevens, & Bowers-Brown, 2007; Passy & Morris, 2010). However, Aimhigher was closed in 2011 when it lost the support of the Conservative-Liberal Democrat coalition government (Attwood, 2010; BBC News, 2010).

What succeeded Aimhigher was a smaller-scaled and less well-funded effort. Responsibility for information, advice, and guidance (IAG) for 16-18 year olds was devolved to secondary schools beginning September 2012 (UK OfSTED, 2013, p. 8). To support their efforts, the government also allocated funds for a National Network for

www.researchcghe.org

⁹ In addition to the federal and state programmes, there are several well-known private programmes such as AVID (Advancement via Individual Determination), Project Grad, and Aspire (Cahalan, 2013, pp. 39, 48-51).

Collaborative Outreach (NNCO).¹⁰ Moreover, the government encouraged higher education institutions, in their Access Agreements (see below), to make more extensive efforts to reach students in secondary and primary school (UK OFFA, 2016a, p. 8).

However, the NNCO was funded at only £11 million a year for 2015 and 2016 (Higher Education Funding Council for England [HEFCE], 2016; Whitty et al., 2015, pp. 38-40). The NNCO catchment areas encompassed 97 per cent of all schools, but their networks for collaborative action (NCOs) largely did not reach deep into those schools. The networks often admitted that they had difficulty establishing effective relationships with schools, and much of the networks' efforts were devoted to developing web-based efforts to coordinate the school outreach efforts of higher education institutions. The resources were not there to develop school counselling capacity in depth (see HEFCE, 2016a). Moreover, the networks were faced with great uncertainty as to whether they would be funded after 2016. Meanwhile, in the case of university outreach under the aegis of university Access Agreements, the government has encountered institutional resistance to focusing their efforts on outreach rather than on providing more extensive financial aid (UK Dept. for BIS, 2014, pp. 39-40) (see below for more).

The NNCO is to be replaced in 2017-2020 by the National Collaborative Outreach Programme (NCOP). The funding is projected to be £60 million a year for the first two years. The aim is to increase participation in higher education in localities where participation rates are low overall and lower than expected (Universities UK, 2016b, p. 29).

Despite the development of the NNCO and university Access Agreements, the devolution of responsibility for IAG for 16-18 year olds to schools seemingly has resulted in a weakening of higher education advising in the state (public) schools (UK Dept. for BIS, 2014, p. 35; UK OfSTED, 2013, pp. 5-6; Universities UK, 2016b, pp. 32-33; Whitty et al., 2015, pp. 38-40). For example, on the basis of visiting 60 schools across England, the UK Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills (OfSTED) concluded in 2013:

Only one in five schools were effective in ensuring all its students in Years 9, 10, and 11 [ages 15 to 17] were receiving the level of information, advice, and guidance they needed to support decision-making.... Too few of the schools visited had adequate arrangements to provide an individual careers guidance interview by a qualified external adviser to all the students in Years 9, 10, 11 that needed one.... Only just over a third of the 43 individual careers guidance interview observed by inspectors were conducted well enough. (UK OfSTED, 2013, pp. 5-6)

¹⁰ The coalition government (2010-2015) also funded the National Scholarship Programme as a continuation of the Aimhigher efforts (Doyle & Griffin, 2012, p. 85).

A factor in the weakening of information and guidance during early secondary school is the proliferation of small sixth forms (programmes preparing students for higher education), particularly in academies. Those small sixth forms may not be able to provide a wide range of courses, with the result that students may be preparing in only two or three fields, fewer than would be optimal. Yet, the schools are loath to admit this to their students for fear they will elect not to enter the schools' sixth form (authors' interviews).

Policies to support information and guidance provision in late secondary school

Both England and the US have mounted more extensive policy efforts to support information provision in late secondary school than in primary and early secondary school. This effort can be broken down into two parts. The first is support for the provision of information about higher education costs and how students and their parents can finance them. England and the US differ only a bit in the kinds and extent of information provided by governmental sources (see Table 2 below). The second is information about what particular forms of higher education students might pursue, and here there are more extensive differences between the two countries in the degree of government support (see Table 3).

With regard to financing higher education, both the US and England maintain government-sponsored, quasi-public websites where students, their parents, and their advisors can get information about the tuition and fee costs of higher education and the types of financial aid available for undergraduate students (see Table 2). One notable difference between the two countries is that the US data do not provide costs and aid at the programme level but only at the level of the institution as a whole.

Table 2: English and US Information Provision to Undergraduate Students on Higher Education Costs and Financial Aid		
Higher education costs		
* Gross cost	1, 3	1
* Net cost		1
Types of govt. aid	2, 3, 4	
available		
* Tuition fee aid	2, 3, 4	2, 3, 5, 7, 9, 10
* Maintenance aid for living	2, 4	
expenses		

Table 2: English and US Information Provision to Undergraduate Students on Higher Education Costs and Financial Aid		
	England	US
Types of nongovernment aid available or how to find it	3, 4	2, 4, 5, 10
Aid for students who are low income	2	2
Aid for students with special situations, e.g., children, disabled	2, 4	
How to apply for financial aid	2, 3, 4	2, 4, 5, 6, 8, 10
How to compare financial aid packages		10
Loan repayment requirements and advice	2, 3, 4	2, 10
How to cut costs of higher education		7, 8, 10

Sources

England:

- 1. Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE), Unistats: https://unistats.direct.gov.uk
- 2. UK government: https://www.gov.uk/student-finance/extra-help
- 3. Universities and Colleges Admissions Service (UCAS), https://www.ucas.com
- 4. Student Finance England, Student finance New full-time students:

http://www.practitioners.slc.co.uk/media/6720/sfe_new_full_time_students_guide_1617_d.pdf

United States:

- 1. National Center for Education Statistics, *College Navigator*.
- http://nces.ed.gov/collegenavigator
- 2. US Department of Education, Federal Student Aid:

https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/types#aid-from-the-federal-government

- 3. US Department of Education, *My Future, My Way: First Steps toward College* (2014): https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/sites/default/files/my-future-my-way.pdf
- 4. US Department of Labor, *CareerOneStop, Scholarship Search*: http://careerinfonet.org/scholarshipsearch/ScholarshipCategory.asp?searchtype=category&nodeid=22
- 5. US Department of Education, *College Preparation Checklist* (2013): https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/sites/default/files/college-prep-checklist.pdf
- 6. Generation Texas, Make It Happen: http://gentx.org/resources/make-it-happen
- 7. Generation Texas, *College Planning and Financial Aid Guide*: http://gentx.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/GenTX_RYF_CollegePlanningGuide_English.pdf
- 8. College for All Texans, *Paying for College*:

http://www.collegeforalltexans.com/index.cfm?objectid=63191384-AA4B-80EB-1DE27FED58BF444D

- 9. College for All Texans, *Financial Aid*: http://www.collegeforalltexans.com/index.cfm?objectid=F0EFCF71-D6FB-4079-BC54E83CEB3A9C2C
- 10. Illinois Student Assistance Commission, *Students and Parents before College:* http://www.isac.org/students/before-college

Besides its use of a national website and national publications to publicise financial aid information, the US government has also secured the agreement of over 3,400 US higher education institutions, enrolling three-quarters of all undergraduates, to provide specific financial aid information in their acceptance letters to students. They will include a "Financial Aid Shopping Sheet" in a standardised format "to simplify the information that prospective students receive about costs and financial aid so that they can easily compare institutions and make informed decisions about where to attend school" (US Department of Education, 2016d). No similar information from higher education institutions is provided to undergraduates in England.

The bigger difference between English and US policy support for information, advice, and guidance in late secondary school concerns information about higher education choices for undergraduates. The UK has a government-sponsored website, Unistats (https://unistats.direct.gov.uk), that provides much more extensive information than do the equivalent US government-sponsored sites, such as the College Navigator and the College Scorecard (https://nces.ed.gov/collegenavigator;

https://collegescorecard.ed.gov). Unistats data are made public both through a central Unistats website and through a requirement that each higher education institution provide access to a selection of the Unistats data (the Key Information Set) through a widget or link embedded in the institution's website that directs prospective students to the Unistats website. As students look at a particular undergraduate programme at an institution, the Unistats widget allows the students to find out what the Key Information Set data are for that programme and similar programmes at other institutions.

Table 3 below anatomises these differences. Certainly, there is a lot of overlap in the kinds of information provided, but there are also substantial differences. The key difference is that the UK source provides information at the level of the individual undergraduate course (programme or major) within an institution, rather than the institution as a whole. Moreover, the UK source provides much more extensive information on instructional practices, post-graduation outcomes, and student satisfaction.¹¹

Table 3: English and US Provision of Information on Higher Education Options for Undergraduate Students		
	England	US
Level of data provided	Programme (major)	Institution as a whole
Student educational	1 (qualifications entered	1 (higher education
attainment before entry	with)	institution test score
		average of entrants)
Academic requirements	1 (UCAS tariff scores of course completers), 2 (qualifications asked for by institutions)	
0/ of applicants accepted		1
% of applicants accepted		I
Tuition and fees	1, 2	1, 2, 3
Housing costs	1	
Financial support	1 (simple yes/no)	
availability		
Net cost		4
0 /5	4	1.0
Courses/Programmes	1	1, 2
offered Accreditation of	1	
	1	
programme		
Instructional features	1	

¹¹ Prospective students in the US can access some of this information from private college-advisory web sites but this information is not of the best quality. Typically, that information comes not from a systematic survey (such as the UK's National Student Survey) but rather from self-initiated and quite likely nonrandom student comments aggregated by the website.

Table 3: English and US Provision of Information on		
Higher Education Options for Undergraduate Students		
	England	US
* delivery (e.g., proportion of time in lectures, independent study)	1	
* grading (e.g., proportion based on tests, coursework)	1	
* nontraditional learning opportunities (e.g., part-time, internship)	2	1
Retention after one year	1	1
Graduation rate		
Grade distribution of graduates	1	
Post-graduation outcomes (further education, employment)	1	
Average salary after graduation	1 (6 mos. and 40 mos.)	
Default rate on student loans		1
Student satisfaction	1 (national survey)	
* academics and teaching	1 (12 items)	
* advising	1 (3 item)	
* higher education institution learning services	1 (3 items)	
* ultimate learning	1 (3 items)	

Sources:

England

- 1. Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE), Unistats: https://unistats.direct.gov.uk
- 2. Universities and Colleges Admissions Service (UCAS), https://www.ucas.com

United States

- 1. National Center for Education Statistics, *College Navigator*. http://nces.ed.gov/collegenavigator
- 2. US Department of Education, College Scorecard: https://collegescorecard.ed.gov/
- 3. US Department of Education, *College Affordability and Transparency Center*. http://collegecost.ed.gov/catc/Default.aspx
- 4. Net cost calculators mandated by the federal Higher Education Opportunity Act of 2008 (Hopkins, 2011).

Assessing student information needs and usage

Beyond the differences between England and the US in policies supporting the provision of information about higher educational options, there is also an important difference in how the two nations assess what information is needed and how it should be provided. England has made a concerted effort to analyse students' information needs and how well Unistats and other sources meet those needs (Careers Research and Advisory Centre, 2012; HEFCE, 2014a, 2015a, 2015b, 2015c; UK Quality Assurance Agency for Higher Education, 2017; see also Davies, 2012; Renfrew et al., 2010; Slack, Mangan, Hughes, & Davies, 2014). These analyses have looked in detail at what information students value, what sources they use to get this information, how they analyse that information, and what cognitive biases affect their judgment. The result has been an extensive examination of students' information ecology that is more sophisticated than what exists in the US. There are US studies of what information (particularly financial) prospective students consider in deciding on which higher education institution to attend (College Board, 2012; Eagan et al., 2015, p. 51; Vargas, 2004). For the most part, these studies have not examined what are the many kinds of information that students want, how they get that information (with the exception of financial information), and how they analyse (or misanalyse) that information. However, there is an emerging, although still small, US literature on how students analyse information about higher education (Castleman, 2015; Castleman, Schwartz, & Baum, 2015; Rosenbaum, Deil-Amen, & Person, 2006; Scott-Clayton, 2015).

Use of the new social media to reach students

While the United States has lagged behind England in carefully analysing how students use information to make their higher education choices, the US has pioneered the use of new social media to reach students with up-to-date information (Castleman, 2015; Castleman, Schwartz, & Baum, 2015; Universities UK, 2016b, p. 75). A variety of interesting interventions involving new social media have been fielded to provide students, their parents, and secondary school counsellors with information about

college opportunities and to prompt students to take timely action (Castleman, 2015; Castleman et al., 2015). For example, Benjamin Castleman and Lindsay Page (2015) developed a text message intervention to reach students recently graduated from high school to make sure they take the necessary steps to ready themselves for college that autumn. In a randomised control trial, some students were sent periodic, automated text messages to remind them of such key steps as registering for orientation and placement tests, completing housing forms, and filling out financial aid forms, and to offer help in filling out those financial aid forms and interpreting financial aid award letters and tuition bills from their intended colleges. In their evaluation of the text messaging intervention, Castleman and Page found evidence that it had a significant impact on three of 12 outcomes examined (Castleman & Page, 2015, p. 154).

Outreach from higher education institutions

Beyond the general provision of information in secondary school about higher education finance and opportunities, there is an important role of outreach efforts by higher education institutions specifically. A central element of the English effort to enlarge higher education access and success was the establishment of a public, non-governmental Office for Fair Access to Higher Education (OFFA) that encourages institutions to widen their intake and support of less advantaged students. In 2017, under the new Higher Education and Research Act of 2017, a new Office for Students took over the duties of OFFA (UK National Archives, 2017; see also UK Dept. for BIS, 2016b).

A key instrument through which OFFA worked was its regulation of Access Agreements that most English institutions are required to file in which they specify how they will widen participation in higher education. The first Access Agreements were submitted for the 2006-07 academic year (Bowes, Thomas, Peck, Moreton, & Birkin, 2013b, p. 11). The Access Agreements have not been as forceful as they could be, but they have no counterpart in the United States. Hence, they merit consideration by US scholars and policymakers.

¹² Access Agreements have been defined as "working documents which are updated annually, in which universities and colleges set out the range of support, both financial and non-financial, that they intend to put in place to support the access and retention of students from under-represented groups. More specifically, access agreements require institutions charging tuition fees above the basic rate [set by government] to invest a proportion of additional fee income in bursaries [financial aid from institutions], other forms of financial support and/or outreach, retention and student success work" (Bowes et al., 2013b, p. 5).

²⁰¹³b, p. 5).

13 However, the use of something like Access Agreements preceded the establishment of OFFA in 2004. The UK government in 1999 required all English higher education institutions to state what they were doing to widen participation, and in 2001 it asked them to set out plans, targets, and activities for the years 2001-04 (McCaig, 2010).

The English institutional Access Agreements came into being as a result of the shift to allowing public institutions to charge student tuition fees for full-time undergraduates of up to £3,000 a year in 2006. Concerns were raised about the impact of increased tuition on widening participation. Today, institutions charging tuition above £6,750 a year are required to produce Access Agreements showing how they will widen access to their institutions (Sutton Trust, 2015; Whitty et al., 2015, pp. 31-32, 38). All but one English university and many further education colleges now charge above this sum and thus are subject to the requirement of producing Access Agreements (UK OFFA, 2015, p. 12). 14

In their Access Agreements, English institutions have to state their tuition fee levels. specify the amount and kind of institutional financial aid ("bursaries") to be offered, describe the outreach and retention activities that will be undertaken and how much will be spent on them, and set performance targets (UK Department for BIS, 2016a, sec. 4.2). The Access Agreements are made publicly available and have been reviewed by OFFA. OFFA has shaped Access Agreements through its yearly instructions on what it expects to see in them, workshops it holds, informal conversations with institutions as they react to OFFA's instructions, and review of the preliminary draft that institutions submit (UK OFFA, 2016a). For example, beginning in 2012-13, OFFA pushed to have student retention, success, and post-graduation attainment addressed in Access Agreements (UK Dept. for BIS, 2014, p. 45). By the time of its strategic guidance for the 2017-18 access agreements, OFFA declared: "We expect your assessment of your performance to consider the whole of the student lifecycle from access to higher education, through to progression to employment or postgraduate study. You should demonstrate the evidence you have used to determine the balance of spend between access, student success, and progression activity" (UK OFFA, 2016a, para. 18).

It is hard to determine how effective the Access Agreements have been. University enrolments have risen sharply during the years 2006-07 to 2015-16 among 18 year olds in the most disadvantaged quintile of neighbourhoods, from 11.2 per cent in 2006-07 to 18.15 per cent in 2015-16 (UK OFFA, 2016b, p. 6; see also Universities UK, 2016b, p. 55). Moreover, a survey of all higher education institutions in England found that over half of the respondents agreed that since the introduction of Access Agreements the proportion of under-represented groups entering their institution had improved (Bowes et al., 2013b, p. 61). 15

_

¹⁴ English further education colleges only had to develop an Access Agreement if they received funding directly from the government (through the Higher Education Funding Council for England or the UK Department for Business, Innovation, and Skills). If they get funding from another higher education institution to offer a higher education programme, the Access Agreement would be issued by that institution (UK Dept. for BIS, 2016a, sec. 7.7).

¹⁵ These data are based on a survey of all higher education institutions in England, with a response rate of 57 per cent (Bowes et al., 2013b, p. 13).

On the other hand, this increase in higher education access on the part of under-represented students cannot be simply attributed to the impact of the greater university outreach efforts and the use of Access Agreements. The recent rise in the number of students from disadvantaged backgrounds entering higher education has likely more to do with the following: improvements in secondary school educational attainments; institutions reaching the saturation point for entry by middle-class students; the desire of higher education institutions to expand because a greater proportion of their income is now reliant on tuition rather than government funding; and institutions being more willing to accept students with vocational qualifications coming out of secondary school due to the competitive struggle for students in an increasingly marketised higher education system.

Still, it still likely that OFFA and its Access Agreements played some role in the greater access of disadvantaged students to English higher education because there is evidence that institutions have modified their outreach efforts in response to the demands of producing their Access Agreements. Total investment in widening participation activity (not including financial aid) rose from £743 million in 2012-13 to £842 million in 2014-15 (UK OFFA, 2016b, p. 21). Moreover, institutions report that the use of Access Agreements has helped raise the profile and status of widening participation efforts within their institutions, has led them to put a greater priority on improving achievement and success among under-represented groups, and has driven the development of better systems for measuring the impact of their widening participation efforts (Bowes et al., 2013b, pp. 17, 19-20, 23, 27-28, 32, 53, 55, 63). As one of our interviewees noted, her institution's Access Agreement is a weapon that she can use internally to force changes in the institution's practices.

Whatever the limitations of the English Access Agreements, there is no US counterpart. To be sure, US institutions do make major efforts to reach out to students and their parents. They maintain websites, publish and mail brochures, visit high schools and college fairs, and provide institutional financial aid (Steinberg, 2003; Stevens, 2009). Moreover, colleges receiving federal aid are required to maintain a net price calculator on their websites (US Department of Education, 2016e). However, US institutions are not required to create and publish anything like Access Agreements, where they publicly commit to certain goals and concomitant outreach and retention practices. State governments do develop master plans for their public institutions, but these master plans very rarely set out specific steps and targets to which individual institutions are committed (McGuinness, 2016). In addition, the US does not have an office like OFFA or the Office for Students that is committed to pushing institutions to widen participation. This goal has certainly been a concern of US presidents, the Congress, and the Department of Education, but there has been no dedicated office for which widening participation is its day-to-day concern.

Student financial aid

Both England and the US put a major emphasis on student aid, given that both of their higher education systems rely heavily on student tuition to finance higher education operations. In 2013-14, US public higher education institutions received 20 per cent of their total revenues from tuition and fees (US National Center for Education Statistics, 2016, Table 333.10). And the figure is even higher for England: 51 per cent of institutional revenues in 2015-16 came from tuition fees (UK Higher Education Statistics Agency, 2017, Table 16). By 2014/15, less than a fifth of the sector's teaching income came directly from government sources (Universities UK, 2016c). As a result, both countries operate extensive systems of financial aid for students (Callender, 2017; Goldrick-Rab, 2016; Heller & Callender, 2013; Stampen & Zulick, 2009). However, there are major differences within this overarching commonality.

In its financial aid, England today emphasises student loans and puts much less reliance on grants or scholarships (Callender, 2013; Universities UK, 2016b, p. 49). To be sure, the English system has used grants extensively in the past. A National Scholarship Programme was in existence between 2011 and 2015. Moreover, until 2016, the government administered a national programme of means-tested educational maintenance grants towards the living expenses of low-income students (Whitty, Anders, Hayton, Tang, & Wisby, 2016, pp. 79, 82). In addition, higher education institutions provide institutional grants or "bursaries" in connection with their wider participation efforts governed by Access Agreements (Callender & Wilkinson, 2013; Murphy et al., 2017).

_

¹⁶ We should note, however, the burgeoning US movement for tuition-free provision of community college education. Three states (Minnesota, Oregon, and Tennessee) have established such a programme and several states are contemplating it. More strikingly, New York State passed legislation to establish free tuition at both community colleges and public universities for low and middle-income families (Fain, 2015; Goldrick-Rab, 2016; National Conference of State Legislatures, 2017; New York State, 2017).

¹⁷ Tuition at English universities also tends to be higher than at US universities. Most English universities charge £9,250, which converts to about \$11,380, which is considerably higher than the average instate tuition at US public four-year colleges and universities of \$9,650 in 2016-17 (College Board, 2016b, p. 9; Murphy, Scott-Clayton, & Wyness, 2017).

¹⁸ Both programmes were eliminated by the Conservative Government elected in 2015 (Whitty et al., 2016, pp. 79-82). For more on these UK grants and scholarships, see Callender and Wilkinson (2013) and Sutton Trust (2015).

In 2014, only 42 per cent of all students received such financial support. Most received the aid in cash, and the sums offered were small. For instance, students entering university in 2014 received on average an estimated cash support of £535 (\$695) per year and tuition discounts of £100 (\$129) per year (Dearden, Hodge, Jin, Levine, & Williams, 2014, p. 13). This very low level of institutional support means that there is little difference between published tuition and the prices students pay. Along with the fact that students find out about their bursaries only after acceptance to an institution, this helps explain why there is no evidence that bursaries have resulted in increased enrolment, even by disadvantaged students (Callender & Wilkinson, 2013; Gorard et al., 2007, pp. 55-59; UK Dept. for BIS, 2014, p. 39). However, there is evidence that bursaries may play a role in retention (Davies & Harris, 2016).

Despite the presence of this grant aid, the English student aid system is now largely based on loans (Universities UK, 2016b, p. 49). A key feature distinguishing the English loan system from that in the US is the almost exclusive reliance on income-contingent loans provided by the government for undergraduate study, the terms and conditions of which are set by the government²⁰. All English domiciled (and currently EU) undergraduate students are eligible for government-subsidised loans to cover all their tuition. In addition, all English domiciled undergraduate students are entitled to maintenance loans towards their living costs. By 2013-14, 92 per cent of full-time undergraduates had taken out a loan for tuition and 89 per cent for maintenance (UK Student Loans Company, 2015). They begin to repay these loans in the April after they leave university, but only if their income is above £21,000 a year. They then pay nine per cent of their income above £21,000 until they have either paid off their loan or have made 30 years of payments. Any outstanding debt is written off after 30 years. The loans carry an interest rate of three per cent above inflation while students study. Once they graduate, the rate is limited to inflation until their income reaches £21,000. Graduates earning between £21,000 and £41,000 are charged interest on a sliding scale, up to a maximum of inflation plus three per cent, once their annual earnings exceed £41,000. Loan repayments are collected via the tax system. From 2016, most English domiciled postgraduate students will be eligible for government funded incomecontingent loans worth up to £10,000 with similar repayment conditions described above, except these postgraduates will pay six per cent of their income above £21,000 while simultaneously paying off their undergraduate loan. For those students who have taken out government tuition loans, their tuition fees are paid directly by the government to their university. Consequently, any non-repayment of loans arising from low graduate earnings and debt forgiveness is shouldered by the government rather than the student or their university. These "hidden" subsidies are considerable. While estimates vary considerably, as they depend on numerous factors, the latest estimate for undergraduate loans suggest that for every £100 the government lends to students, it will only get back £70 (McGettigan, 2015).

Meanwhile, the US student aid system, while utilising loans heavily, still funnels much of its aid to students through grants. In the academic year 2015-16, 55 per cent of undergraduate student aid and 32 per cent of graduate student aid came in the form of grants (College Board, 2016a, p. 13). Income-contingent loans, while present in the US, play a smaller role than in the UK. In 2016, they accounted for 25 per cent of borrowers in repayment of federal direct student loans, up from 11 per cent in 2013 (College Board, 2016a, p. 19; see also Barr, Chapman, Dearden, & Dynarski, 2017; Supiano, 2016; US Department of Education, 2016a, 2016b, 2016c). Moreover, the terms of repayment are considerably more onerous in the US than in England. Students must apply every year for income-contingent repayment. Payments do not adjust

_

²⁰ Private loans are a very marginal, though slowly growing, part of English student aid. They are aimed primarily at postgraduate and international students.

automatically to changes in students' income; payments are dependent on the previous year's income students state in their application for income-based repayment. If students' incomes change and they want to make an adjustment, they have to file a new application (Dynarski, 2016).

A major question faced by the loan systems in England and the US is the extent to which working class and minority students are deterred from taking them because of debt aversion and whether this limits their higher education opportunities and choices (Callender & Jackson, 2005, 2008; Callender & Mason, in press; Long, 2008; Perna, 2008; Universities UK, 2016b, p. 49). Also, there is concern that loan indebtedness may be distorting the occupational choices of students, leading them to specialise in subjects and take jobs that may not interest them but make it more likely they can pay off their loans (Bowes, Thomas, Peck, & Nathwani, 2013a, p. 4; Dynarski & Scott-Clayton, 2013, p. 83; Long, 2008, pp. 25-26).

Affirmative action or contextualisation in higher education admissions

A prominent feature of higher education access in the United States since the 1970s has been a commitment on the part of most selective higher education institutions to affirmative action in admissions (Bowen & Bok, 1998; Bowen, Kurzweil, & Tobin, 2005; Espenshade, Chung, & Walling, 2004; Hinrichs, 2013; Howell, 2010; Karabel, 2005). UK institutions have something rather similar in the form of contextualised admission for institutions (Bridger, Shaw, & Moore, 2012; Lane & Parry, 2015; Mountford-Zimdars, 2016; Supporting Professionalism in Admissions, 2014, 2016).

Affirmative action in the United States has involved institutions taking into account students' racial/ethnic, gender, and class background in making admissions decisions, with the aim of making their student bodies more inclusive. Similar to the UK distinction between "positive action" versus "positive discrimination" (Supporting Professionalism in Admissions, 2016), US higher education institutions are not allowed to use quotas in admissions decisions. Institutions can only bring in race and other such social background characteristics as a "plus" factor in a holistic analysis of student applications (Bowen & Bok, 1998; Bowen et al., 2005; Espenshade et al., 2004; Karabel, 2005; US Department of Education, 2011b). The evidence is that US affirmative action has had a decided effect on enrolment at selective colleges and universities (Bowen & Bok, 1998; Hinrichs, 2013; Howell, 2010; Karabel, 1999). For example, based on a careful econometric analysis, Howell estimates that eliminating affirmative action would reduce minority enrolment at the most selective US four-year colleges and universities by 10.2 per cent (Howell, 2010).

The UK has elements of affirmative action in its higher education system in the form of "contextualised admissions". This takes several different forms, not including the use of guotas. At minimum, institutions may read with particular care the applications of lowerincome students who are flagged as having higher academic potential than their secondary grades might suggest, perhaps because they scored much better than the average for their schools. Such students may be invited for interviews. More forcefully, contextualised admission can take the form of accepting students with lower secondary school performance than is typical and offering them institutional financial aid or "bursaries" and targeted student service supports (Bridger et al., 2012, pp. 17-19, 31, 47-57; Moore et al., 2013, pp. 3, 17, 47-50, 53; Universities UK, 2016b, p. 65; see also Boliver, Gorard, & Siddiqui, 2015; Mountford-Zimdars, 2016; Supporting Professionalism in Admissions, 2014, 2016). A 2011 survey of institutions that are members of the Universities and Colleges Admissions Service (UCAS) found that among the 93 responding UK institutions (three-quarters from England) – 41 per cent reported using contextualised admissions in some form and 63 per cent reported that they planned to use it in the future (Bridger et al., 2012, p. 17; Supporting Professionalism in Admissions, 2011).²¹

Several different factors have pushed English institutions to use contextualised admission. A major one has been government commitment to widening participation and its support of the use of contextualised admissions (Bridger et al., 2012, pp. 22-25, 35; Lane & Parry, 2015; UK Dept. for BIS, 2011b, para. 5.3; UK Dept. for BIS, 2014, p. 25). For instance, in its 2011 guidance to the Director of Fair Access, the coalition government stated:

We recognise that, if selective institutions are to make progress in admitting more students with high potential from disadvantaged backgrounds, they may want to admit some such students on the basis of lower entry qualifications than they would normally apply. To help them identify individuals with the greatest potential, institutions may sometimes want to use contextual data, for example about levels of average attainment in an applicant's school. The Government believes that this is a valid and appropriate way for institutions to broaden access while maintaining excellence, so long as individuals are considered on their merits, and institutions' procedures are fair, transparent and evidence-based. (UK Dept. for BIS, 2011b, para. 5.3)

_

Supporting Professionalism in Admissions conducted surveys as well in 2013 and 2015 but the response rates were much lower.
This government support dates back to 2004, when the Higher Educational Steering Group (the

²² This government support dates back to 2004, when the Higher Educational Steering Group (the Schwartz Review) recommended five "principles of fairness" for admissions practice and introduced the concept of contextualised admissions (UK Department for Education and Skills, 2004; see also Lane & Parry, 2015, p. 23). This policy recommendation was then re-endorsed by the government in 2009 (UK Dept. for BIS, 2009a, p. 42; idem, 2009b, p. 10).

Despite these egalitarian concerns, it also needs to be acknowledged that institutions have been drawn to contextualised admissions for other reasons. Contextualised admissions also allow institutions to maximise their success in selecting students who will finish by distinguishing among students who already bring excellent academic records (Bridger et al., 2012, p. 24).

Despite government support, it is clear that many UK institutions do not use contextualised admissions or are reluctant to admit it (Bridger et al., 2012, pp. 17, 24). One reason for this reluctance is that it has been strongly criticised by representatives of selective and expensive private schools whose stock in trade is securing admission of their graduates to the selective universities (Mangan et al., 2010, p. 347; see also Bridger et al., 2012, p. 25). However, one could argue that another factor – although it is not independent of the first – is that selective universities remain wedded to the idea of pursuing only the best and the brightest and largely diversify only to the degree that the working class or nonwhite students they take in have high potential to join the best and brightest. As it is, studies of the impact of the use of contextualised admissions find that it has some impact on who is admitted, but the impact is small. Contextualised admissions are used at selective institutions mostly to distinguish between equally prepared applicants. The number of applicants who are accepted with lower grades due to contextualised admissions is rather low (Moore et al., 2013, pp. 40-41, 45).

A notable difference between US affirmative action and English contextualised admissions is that the first is focused on race/ethnicity and gender while the second is focused on social class (Bowes et al., 2013a, p. 61l; David, 2010a, p. 8)²³. No doubt this reflects deep political, cultural, and historical differences between the two countries in which dimensions of social stratification are regarded as primary. An additional difference is that English discussions of contextualised admissions seem to have focused on the possible benefits of a more diverse student population for societal goals of social mobility and social justice and paid less attention to the benefits of exposing more privileged students to alternative social perspectives. There is little discourse in England on "crafting a class" and the pedagogical benefits of diversity (Moore et al., 2013, p. 45; Parry, 2016; see also Chang, Denson, Saenz, & Misa, 2006; Duffy & Goldberg, 1997; Gurin, Dey, Hurtado, & Gurin, 2002; Stevens, 2009).²⁴

_

²³ However, the UK Conservative government under David Cameron called for efforts to bring in more white working class males, because they are the most under-represented in higher education (UK Dept. for BIS, 2015b, 2016a, 2016b). Moreover, a recent policy change is that in the future the name of applicants will be removed from their UCAS form when their form is sent to universities. This is meant to tackle selection bias based on racial/ethnic origin.

²⁴ However, see the interesting discussion in Hockings et al. (2010) and Reay, Crozier, and Clayton

²⁴ However, see the interesting discussion in Hockings et al. (2010) and Reay, Crozier, and Clayton (2009) on how UK universities might benefit from greater attention to the pedagogical benefits of classroom diversity.

Higher education efforts to improve retention and completion

In recent years, policy attention in both England and the United States has moved beyond considering only higher education access to also considering higher education completion and success. This has stemmed from awareness that there are significant gaps in completion among students differing in social background, particularly social class and race/ethnicity (Lumina Foundation, 2016; US Office of the President, 2009, 2013, 2014a, 2014c; Universities UK, 2016b; Vignoles & Powdthavee, 2010).

The rising interest in higher education completion has brought attention to new policy instruments. One form is specific institutional efforts to retain students and move them toward completion (Arminio, Torres, & Pope, 2012; Bailey, Jaggars, & Jenkins, 2015; David, 2010c; Gorard et al., 2007; McClellan & Stringer, 2016; Thomas, 2012; Universities UK, 2016b). Another form is funding higher education institutions based on student completion and not just enrolment (Dougherty et al., 2014, 2016; Dougherty & Natow, 2015; Hillman, Tandberg, & Fryar, 2015; Universities UK, 2016b, pp. 51-52).

Institutional efforts to retain students

US higher education institutions have long had policies and programmes devoted to enhancing the student experience and promoting student retention and graduation. These policies and programmes have included such things as developmental education and tutoring to improve academic skills, advising and guidance, mental health counselling, and social programming (Arminio et al., 2012; Bailey et al., 2015; McClellan & Stringer, 2016). Moreover, over the years, the US federal government has funded various programmes – including Student Support Services and the Ronald McNair Post-Baccalaureate Achievement Program – to support higher education institutions in improving college students' academic skills and knowledge of graduate school opportunities. Evaluations of these programmes have found positive effects, but these evaluations have not been based on randomised control trials (Cahalan, 2013, pp. 52-56).

These institutional efforts have intensified in recent years as the federal and state governments – in good part due to recommendations by major educational foundations such as the Gates and Lumina Foundations – have committed to what has been called the "completion agenda" (Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, 2017a; Lumina Foundation, 2016; US Department of Education, 2011a). For example, the Obama administration called for sharply increasing the number of students not just going to higher education but also completing it (US Office of the President, 2009). Meanwhile, the states and major foundations such as the Gates and Lumina Foundations have been pouring funds into improving developmental education for students arriving in college without college-

level academic skills, improving academic advising, and facilitating student movement through and between institutions (Bailey et al., 2015; Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, 2017a; Cahalan, 2013, pp. 54-56; Lumina Foundation, 2016). In recent years, the concept of "guided student pathways" has provided a principle for conceptually and practically organising many of these interventions (Bailey et al., 2015).

In England, there has been a similar, although later developing, desire to improve student support and completion (Gorard et al., 2007; Mountford-Zimdars et al., 2015; Thomas, 2012; Thomas, Hill, O'Mahony, & Yorke, 2017; Universities UK, 2016b, pp. 69-77). A major reason for this later development is that non-completion has been far lower in England than in the US. For example, the percentage of UK-domiciled full-time, first degree entrants not persisting into the second year was only six per cent in 2013-14. However, the rates of non-persistence are considerably higher for men, mature entrants, part-time students, students from families of lower socio-economic status, and members of certain minority racial/ethnic backgrounds (HEFCE, 2013, pp. 15-19; UK Higher Education Statistics Agency, 2016, Tables T3a, T3b; Universities UK, 2016b, pp. 68-69, 102-105). Hence, in recent years, institutions have developed various programmes to address non-persistence – anchored in the concept of a "culture of belonging" – such as residential summer schools prior to entry; induction orientation programmes; instruction in learning skills; provision of mentoring, tutoring, and emotional support by peers and staff; and provision of clubs and other activities (Gorard et al., 2007, pp. 85-86; Thomas, 2012; Thomas et al., 2017; Universities UK, 2016b, p. 106). As with the United States, government pressure has played a major role in the development of this emphasis on improving the student experience. In 2000, the Labour Secretary of State for Education and Employment decried the fact that "evidence shows there are unacceptable variations in the rate of 'drop-out' which appear to be linked more to the culture and workings of the institution than to the background or nature of the students recruited" (quoted in Longden, 2012, p. 126). In 2007, the Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE) stated that government funding for teaching at universities would take into account student completion, among other factors (UK National Audit Office, 2007, p. 24). In 2016, OFFA – again reflecting pressure from the government – pushed to have institutional Access Agreements pay considerable attention to issues of completion (UK Dept. for BIS, 2014, pp. 45, 63; UK OFFA, 2016a, para. 53-54). As a result, institutional expenditures on student retention and success, through the Access Agreements, are projected to double from £72.5 million in 2012-13 to £148.4 million in 2019-20 (UK OFFA, 2016b, p. 19). Finally, one of the main indicators used for the Teaching Excellence Framework pertains to retention and continuation (HEFCE, 2016b; UK Dept. for BIS, 2016b).

At the same time, we should note that a major part of institutional interest in England in improving the student experience is driven as well by institutional desires – particularly

²⁵ This funding programme was ended, following the 2012-13 reforms in higher education policy.

on the part of the less selective and less research-intensive institutions – to remain competitive in the market for student enrolment (Callender, 2013; Temple, Callender, Grove, & Kersh, 2016). Drop-out rates affect institutional standing in league tables, such as the *Times Higher Education* rankings, that play a major role in student choice of institution (particularly on the part of students from wealthier backgrounds) and are vital to an institution's reputation (HEFCE, 2015d; Renfrew et al., 2010).

A noteworthy omission in both the English and US policy efforts to enhance student support is attention to improving the institutional climate for working-class and minority students, particularly at selective institutions. Scholars and public agencies have called attention to the negative impact on retention of disadvantaged students of perceptions that the institution does not recognise, or is even inimical to, their cultures (Archer, Hutchings, Leathwood, & Ross, 2003: 199-200; Burke, 2012, chaps. 2, 8; Bowes et al., 2013a, pp. 93-94; Crozier, Reay, & Clayton, 2010; Gorard et al., 2007, pp. 103-104, 125-126; Hockings, Cooke, & Bowl, 2010; Harper & Hurtado, 2007; Rendon, Jalomo, & Nora, 2000; UK Dept. for BIS, 2014, pp. 57-58). Despite this, there has been little governmental attention to how to address these "socio-cultural incongruities". Neither in England nor the US are there substantial government policies directed to changing institutional cultures or the curriculum to make them more receptive to and inclusive of the cultures of working and racial/ethnic minority students.

Performance funding for improving higher education student outcomes

Performance funding has been advocated as a major means of improving student access to and success in higher education. By tying public funding of institutions to their student outcomes, the hope is to improve student retention, graduation, and job placement (Bowes et al., 2013a, pp. 3-4, 62, 101; de Boer et al., 2015; Dougherty et al., 2014, 2016; Dougherty & Natow, 2015).

The UK has used a variety of funding programmes to spur better student outcomes in higher education²⁶. In the case of the further education colleges, the government operated a funding system in the mid- and late 1990s that rewarded colleges for student retention and attainment (Fletcher, Gravatt, & Sherlock, 2015; Gorringe, 2016). In the case of universities, their teaching activities have also been subject to performance funding. Under the block grants for teaching that universities have received from the Higher Education Funding Councils, universities were penalised financially for those students who did not complete their studies (Longden, 2012, p. 128; UK National Audit

www.researchcghe.org

²⁶ The UK has also used performance data to evaluate its secondary schools. For example, a new performance indicator for those schools is rates of entry to the Russell Group universities (Whitty et al., 2016, p. 81).

Office, 2007, p. 24). Recently, the Conservative government has introduced performance metrics under the rubric of a Teaching Excellence Framework (TEF). The TEF attaches performance on these metrics to permission to increase the tuition charged by universities and the number of international students they can recruit. Initially, the metrics include employer/destination, retention/continuation, and student satisfaction with teaching, assessment and feedback, and academic support. Later metrics may include student commitment to learning, training and employment of staff, and teaching intensity. To arrive at the final institutional ratings, the metrics are benchmarked against the composition of entering students in terms of social class, race-ethnicity, and academic-preparation (HEFCE, 2016b; UK Dept. for BIS, 2015b, pp. 24-25, 32-34; UK Dept. for BIS, 2016b; UK House of Commons, 2016; see also Ashwin, 2016; Bagshaw, 2017; Boyd 2017; Universities UK, 2016b, pp. 51-52).²⁷

The United States has a very extensive system of performance funding for higher education that is rooted mostly at the state level. To be sure, the federal government has applied performance funding principles to its financing of student enrolment at private for-profit colleges (Field, 2014; Natow, 2017; US Senate, 2012) and of vocational training under the Joint Training Partnership Act (Heckman, Heinrich, Courty, Marschke, & Smith, 2011). However, the more extensive performance funding programmes are at the state level. Today, over 30 states in the US have performance funding programmes in which a certain portion of state funding for public higher education is allocated on the basis of institutional performance on outcomes metrics such as retention rates, numbers of students reaching certain thresholds of credits earned, and numbers of degrees awarded. In some states, such as Ohio and Tennessee, performance metrics drive as much as 80 per cent of state appropriations to public higher education institutions, which amounts to a quarter of total institutional revenues (Dougherty et al., 2014; Dougherty et al., 2016; Dougherty & Natow, 2015; Hillman, Tandberg, & Fryar, 2015; Snyder, 2015).

Degree of reliance on sub-baccalaureate institutions

A striking difference between England and the US is that the discourse on institutional access and success in England has focused on a narrower set of institutions. The English discourse has centered on universities, while that in the US has encompassed both universities and community colleges (Bailey et al., 2015; Dougherty 1994; U.S. Office of the President, 2014c). The English equivalent to community colleges – the

 ²⁷ The initial TEF ratings have been for institutions as a whole but there are plans to issue subject-specific (major) ratings as well (Bagshaw, 2017; Boyd, 2017).
 ²⁸ In the case of for-profit colleges, the federal government has issued regulations that they must meet a

²⁸ In the case of for-profit colleges, the federal government has issued regulations that they must meet a certain level of job placements for their students in order for their students to continue to be eligible for federal student aid (Field, 2014; Natow, 2017).

further education colleges (Dougherty, 2009; Hodgson, 2015; Hudson & Storan, 2012; Parry, Callender, Scott, & Temple, 2012) – have received much less attention²⁹.

In England, both under the Labour and Conservative parties, attention has been focused on achieving greater access by disadvantaged students to selective universities, particularly the Russell Group of the most selective "research-intensive" institutions (UK Dept. for BIS, 2015b; 37, #14; UK Dept. for BIS, 2016a, pp. 10-11, #7.1. 7.6; UK OFFA, 2014; also see Sutton Trust, 2014; Whitty et al., 2015, p. 32). On the other hand, there is much less interest in England in the sub-baccalaureate sector, even though further education colleges account for roughly 8.5 per cent of higher education students in all institutions in England (Hodgson, 2015; Parry, 2010, 2016; Parry et al., 2012; see also Bathmaker, 2010; Gallacher, 2014; Hudson & Storan, 2012). 30 Despite these numbers, the further education colleges have great difficulty attracting policy attention. For instance, they received only three mentions, and then only in passing, in the 2015 and 2016 government green and white papers where the Conservative government outlined its proposals for higher education reform (UK Dept. for BIS, 2015b, 2016b). This is not to say that further education colleges have been entirely bereft of attention. For example, the UK Department for Education in 2015 and 2016 sponsored Area Reviews of post-16 education that examined the missions, funding, and market situation of further education colleges and sixth form colleges in England (UK Department for Education, 2016). The focus was on determining whether the colleges should be reconfigured, including merging with each other or with universities (Gravatt, 2016). Moreover, the 2017 campaign manifesto of the Conservative Party does briefly mention the further education colleges and proposes the establishment of "institutes of technology" specialising in sub-baccalaureate technical education (Conservative and Unionist Party, 2017, p. 51). Still, it is unclear to what degree these initiatives represent a sharp policy break with the longstanding English focus on universities rather than subbaccalaureate institutions (David, 2010b; Parry, 2010).

In the United States, universities also tend to receive more attention than do community colleges. All too often, when an analysis refers to higher education, it is usually focusing on the university sector. Nevertheless, in the last ten years, community colleges have received much greater attention than in the past. Numerous state governments, the Gates, Lumina, and other foundations, and the Obama administration made community colleges the focus of their initiatives to increase college access and success (Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, 2017b; Lumina Foundation, 2016; US Office of the President, 2010). For example, the Obama administration declared in 2010:

_

²⁹ In Scotland and Northern Ireland, however, the further education colleges have received considerably more governmental attention (Gallacher, 2014; Hodgson, Spours, & Waring, 2011).

³⁰ In Scotland and Northern Ireland, further education colleges account for 18 per cent of all higher education students (Parry, Callender, Scott, & Temple, 2012).

In an increasingly competitive world economy, America's economic strength depends upon the education and skills of its workers. In the coming years, jobs requiring at least an associate degree are projected to grow twice as fast as those requiring no college experience. To meet this need, President Obama set two national goals: by 2020, America will once again have the highest proportion of college graduates in the world, and community colleges will produce an additional 5 million graduates. As the largest part of the nation's higher education system, community colleges enroll more than 6 million students and are growing rapidly.... President Obama proposed the American Graduation Initiative to invest in community colleges and help American workers get the skills and credentials they need to succeed. (US Office of the President, 2010)

A few years later, the Obama administration called for community colleges to be made tuition free for the first two years (Fain, 2015). This effort built on initiatives by the states of Tennessee, Minnesota, and Oregon to encourage higher education access by allowing students to attend public community colleges for free (Fain, 2015; Goldrick-Rab, 2016; National Conference of State Legislatures, 2017).

The US and England differ also in their attitude toward for-profit higher education. Interest in for-profit colleges has been declining in the US even as it is rising in the UK (Fain, 2016; Hunt, 2016; Smith, 2016; UK Dept. for BIS, 2015a, 2015b, 2016b). Until recently, for-profit enrolments were surging in the United States, rising from about 0.9 per cent of postsecondary enrolments in 1980 to a peak of 9.6 per cent in 2010 (US National Center for Education Statistics, 2016, Table 303.10; see also Cahalan, 2013, p. 61). Since then, support for for-profit higher education ebbed sharply in the US as it became clear that large numbers of students are failing to graduate or are doing so with large debt and few prospects to be able to pay off that debt (Cahalan, 2013, pp. 61-62; Cohen, 2016; Deming, Goldin, & Katz, 2013; US Senate, 2012). The Obama administration moved to tighten federal regulation of the for-profit sector and pushed state governments to do the same (Fain, 2016; Smith, 2016). In good part due to this, enrolments and revenues of the for-profits fell sharply, dropping from 9.6 per cent of postsecondary enrolments in 2010 to 7.7 per cent in 2015 (US National Center for Education Statistics, 2016, Table 303.10; see also Cohen, 2016). However, the fortunes of the for-profit sector appear to be rising under the more business-friendly policies of the Trump administration. The administration has announced that it will revoke two key regulations the Obama administration installed to restrict the tendency of for-profit colleges to enrol students who have low likelihood of completing their degrees and being able to repay the federal loans they were extended (Blumenstyk, 2017; Kreighbaum, 2017).

www.researchcghe.org

Meanwhile, the UK government has called for an expansion of alternative or "challenger" providers of higher education, including for-profits, primarily to stimulate greater competition among English higher education providers in line with government's strategy of creating an even more marketised system of higher education (UK Dept. for BIS, 2015a, 2015b, 2016b; Universities UK, 2016b, pp. 36-37). Announcing the results of a consultation on alternative providers, the UK Department for Business, Innovation, and Skills declared:

Our system of higher education is world class and built on a reputation for quality. This Government is determined to maintain and strengthen that reputation. Many alternative providers of higher education contribute strongly to this through exceptionally high levels of student satisfaction and the employability of their graduates. It is a clear priority for the Government to widen the range of high quality higher education providers. This will stimulate competition, increase choice for students, and deliver better value for money for both taxpayers and students across the higher education sector. (UK Dept. for BIS, 2015a, p. 3)

This initiative in favour of expanding for-profit education has been embodied in the Higher Education and Research Act passed by Parliament in 2017. The act makes it substantially easier to register new institutions.

Drawing lessons from the other country's experience

In examining the policy ensembles used by England and the United States to foster greater access to and success in higher education, it is clear that there are substantial areas of convergence. However, the divergences are also substantial and suggest areas in which each country could fruitfully learn from the other. This is in keeping with the long history of policy borrowing between the UK and US (Phillips & Ochs, 2003; Whitty & Edwards, 1998; Whitty et al., 2016, chap. 3). But as we consider what policy lessons might be drawn from the converging and contrasting experiences of the UK and US, we have to be very mindful of the pitfalls of policy borrowing. Below we review some of these pitfalls before we make the case that there are policy lessons that England and the United States can usefully draw from each other's experience.

The vicissitudes of policy borrowing

Policy borrowing can easily fall into an uncritical "policy tourism" in which policies from another society are copied without deeply considering the prerequisites of successful borrowing (Steiner-Khamsi, 2010; Whitty et al., 2016). There are several obstacles to successful policy borrowing.

One obstacle is that the borrower may simply be adopting policies that do not work well. The policy borrower may be ignoring the lack of strong supportive evidence because of ideological and personal ties to the policy exponents in the other country (Whitty & Edwards, 1998, p. 223; Whitty et al., 2016, pp. 43-44, 51). These shared ideological and personal ties may prevent the policy adopter from noting the gaps in the logic and evidence of the theory of action underlying the policy because the theory accords so well with the borrower's own opinions and preconceptions. This danger may well be present in the case of widening participation policies, which often have not been backed up by careful studies showing that they are indeed effective (Gorard, 2013; Gorard et al., 2007). Policy borrowers may also ignore the workability of the policy they are copying because they are more concerned with its symbolic or political usefulness rather than its practical utility. In fact, a similar or superior policy may be available in the borrower's home country but is ignored in favour of the glittery promise of a policy from another country. The reason is that the policy borrowed from abroad may – because of the prestige of its home country and its practices – command interest and support in ways not available to a homegrown policy (Phillips & Ochs, 2003, p. 455; Steiner-Khamsi, 2010; Whitty et al., 2016, pp. 46, 50). To prevent inattention to the workability of a policy, it is important that the would-be policy borrower show evidence that the policy to be borrowed has a theory of action that is well worked out and solidly based in evidence of effectiveness.

Another pitfall in policy borrowing is that, while the policy may have proven itself in another country, it is implemented without due awareness to the cultural, political, and organisational presuppositions necessary for it to work in a new country (Phillips & Ochs, 2003, p 458; Whitty & Edwards, 1998, p. 223). The policy borrower may see the policy in narrowly technical terms, as an easily transportable tool rather than a practice embedded in a specific cultural, political, and organisational context that must also be replicated in order for the policy to work (Whitty et al., 2016). To obviate this concern, it is necessary to explore the cultural, political, and organisational requirements of the external policy and whether they can be replicated in the adopting country.

A warrant for the usefulness of English-US policy borrowing

A general warrant for the workability – desirability is another issue – of policy borrowing between England and the United States is that the two countries evidence considerable similarities in their higher educational goals and problems and in their social and political structures and cultures (Bowes et al., 2013a). Both countries are advanced capitalist societies with highly diverse populations and considerable economic inequality. For example, while the US is notable for the sheer racial and ethnic diversity of its population, it is also noteworthy that 13 per cent of the UK population is nonwhite (UK Office for National Statistics, 2013) and people from many different countries in Africa, Asia, and Europe now work and live in the UK. Similarly, both countries have highly unequal class structures. Across the OECD countries, the ratio between the average income of the top 10 per cent of income earners to the bottom 10 per cent is 9.6 to 1. However, the figures for the UK and US are 10.5 to 1 and 18.8 to 1, respectively (Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, 2015b).

Both England and the United States also share considerable socio-political similarities. Both have liberal market economies that differ considerably from the social market economies of northern Europe. Both countries tend to favour market forces and the privatisation of services as the main means of social coordination and their political cultures are canted towards scepticism of governmental regulation and coordination (Hall & Gingerich, 2009). Both countries have many supporters of smaller government and lower taxation. This neoliberal tendency can be seen in the tendency of both Conservative and New Labour, Republican and Democratic governments in the last four decades to emphasise the individual, choice, and the market in discussions of public policy generally and higher education policy specifically (Feigenbaum, Henig, & Hamnett, 1998; Lane, 2015; O'Neil, Fields, & Share, 2012; Wilkins & Burke, 2013). At the same time, both countries have witnessed the rise of strong resistance to these neoliberal tendencies: on the left, we see the ascension of Jeremy Corbyn to leadership of the Labour Party and of Bernie Sanders as a leading candidate in the 2016 Democratic Party presidential primaries; and on the right, we see the rise of nativist economic populism in the form of Donald Trump's election as president and the successful push by the UK Independence Party and likeminded Conservative Party members for the UK leaving the European Union.

Finally, the two countries share similar goals for and problems with education. As we have seen above, both are committed to increasing student participation and success in higher education, for reasons of economic growth, social control, and social justice. At the same time, they face major class and racial/ethnic differences in student access and success in higher education.

Despite the above, it is also clear that England and the United States also differ substantially in other areas. In England, the national government plays a much more extensive role in educational policymaking than is the case in the US, where the state and local governments play a very large role (McGuinness, 2016; O'Neil et al., 2012). For example, in England, the national government finances higher education and student financial support and sets tuition levels for public higher education institutions, whereas in the United States state governments set tuition levels and provide a very substantial share of the funding for public higher education (McGuinness, 2016). Moreover, because of this difference and the union of executive and legislative power in the UK's parliamentary system, policy change can occur more rapidly and thoroughly than in the United States. 31 In the United States, the extensive separation of powers and the resultant difficulties it poses for securing and implementing governmental decisions makes rapid and consistent decision making more difficult (O'Neil et al., 2012). This contrast in government structure and process can be seen in the ways that English higher education is periodically and rapidly swept by major waves of reforms as in 1992, 1998, 2004, 2011 and 2017. This rapidity of change is aided by the fact the English higher education system is much smaller in enrolments and number of institutions and almost entirely public in institutional control, which reduces the number of stakeholders, particularly ones that are relatively more independent of government control (US National Center for Education Statistics, 2016; Universities UK, 2016a).

With the above considerations in mind, let us consider some lessons that the United States and England might usefully draw from each other's policy experiences.

Lessons for the US

Drawing on the English experience, the United States might wish to seriously consider adopting something like the Access Agreements in England, making more use of income-contingent loans, and expanding the range of information provided to college prospects about the programmes and institutions they are considering.

Introducing access agreements

The US push for greater access to higher education institutions across the spectrum of selectivity could be aided by adoption of something like England's policy of Access Agreements. This is not because Access Agreements have markedly democratised

³¹ This tendency in the UK has been amplified by the fact that some of the most significant policy changes in the UK are now enacted via regulations that do not require Parliamentary scrutiny, which vastly speeds up the policymaking process.

access to higher education in England so far³². However, as we have seen above, the advent of Access Agreements has encouraged English institutions to become more thoughtful and persistent in their adoption of practices that might result in widening access to higher education (UK Dept. for BIS, 2014; UK OFFA, 2016b).

It would therefore seem useful for the United States to consider using Access Agreements at a time when there is rising concern about the large degree of racial/ethnic and class inequality in access to higher education generally and to selective institutions particularly (Bastedo & Jaquette, 2011; Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, 2017a; Karen & Dougherty, 2005; Lumina Foundation, 2016; US Office of the President, 2014a). The requirement to have Access Agreements has the promise of pushing institutions to become more transparent, thoughtful, and determined in their pursuit of wider access. Moreover, in committing to certain practices and outcomes, institutions could be more easily evaluated on their success and their use of practices that are rooted in sound evidence.

In principle, the US government has the power to require Access Agreements due to the heavy dependence of virtually all US higher education institutions on federal, state, and local government funding of institutional operations, research and development, and (through student aid) student tuition. In the academic year 2013-14, federal, state, and local government appropriations and grants and contracts accounted for 40.2 per cent of the total revenues of public higher education institutions. Even private nonprofit institutions received 11.2 per cent of their revenues from similar government sources. It should be noted that neither of these figures reflects the fact that the tuition revenue of these institutions is heavily subsidised through federal and state aid to students and that auxiliary enterprises such as university hospitals are also heavily dependent on public financing (US National Center for Education Statistics, 2016, Tables 333.10, 333.40).

One key English feature that the US would have to adopt, in order to get Access Agreements to work effectively, is something like England's OFFA and its successor, the Office for Students, to review those agreements and push institutions to be more ambitious. Absent such review and prodding, the Access Agreements could easily fall into mere exercises in institutional public relations and rote responses to regulatory demands. It is important to have some public or semi-public agency provide direction for the Access Agreements and evaluate their results.

³² The selective universities have not changed in their intake of less-advantaged students, and there is evidence that the higher education system is becoming more socially segregated. And while the less-selective institutions have taken in many more less-advantaged students, this was already a part of their organisational missions. Moreover, with the advent of tuition-based funding, it was in their interest to take in more students in order to increase institutional revenues upon which they rely heavily.

Making greater use of income-contingent loans

As mentioned earlier, the US student loan system is currently in crisis. US graduates owe \$1.3 trillion in student loans, and seven million borrowers are in default, and even more are in arrears. England provides an example of how the government can address these problems, by providing more extensive income-contingent loans. By basing repayment on loan holders' income, a well-designed income-contingent loan programme would provide a solution to the great concern in the United States about the many students who are saddled with loan debt that is too high for them to repay or is repayable only at the cost of taking jobs they do not want or deferring marriage and house buying (Barr et al., 2017; Dynarski, 2016; Konczal, 2013; Long, 2008, pp. 25-26). However, in making greater use of income-contingent loans, US policymakers need to keep in mind that they can be expensive to the national treasury if not designed well. Programme features with equity concerns in mind – such as not requiring payment until graduates' incomes rise above a certain threshold; keeping interest rates lower for lowearning graduates; and forgiving debt remaining after, say, 30 years of repayment – have resulted in income-contingent loan plans not being cost-neutral to the government. These are costs that are worth bearing but they must be kept in mind. However, it is possible to design an income-contingent loan system that is cost-neutral. According to Barr, Chapman, Dearden, and Dynarski (2017), "key variables include a combination of low loans, real interest rates above the government cost of borrowing, loan surcharges, lower thresholds, higher repayment rates, longer loan terms, and a healthy labour market with good earnings growth. Some of these variables can be controlled, others cannot" (p. 10).

Better provision of information about higher education choices

With regard to information provision, the US could usefully emulate England in developing policies to provide prospective students with nationally comparable information about the student experience, student satisfaction, and economic returns at the level of individual degree programmes (majors). For students, it is important to know not just the features of an institution as a whole but also those of specific programmes such as biology or sociology within an institution. Programme-specific information about income returns is particularly important because there is more variation in income returns by programme than by institution (Davies, 2012, p. 264; Scott-Clayton, 2016, pp.

18-21).³³ Besides income returns,³⁴ the US could also follow the lead of the UK in providing programme-specific data on instructional conditions and student satisfaction³⁵. In providing student information at the programme level, US policymakers must be mindful of a difficulty England has run into. Programme-specific data can be unreliable if sample sizes are too small or corrections are not made for differences in the entry characteristics of students (Davies, 2012, pp. 270-271). Moreover, policymakers need to be mindful that better information on programme-specific returns may lead institutions to sharply raise tuitions for programmes that carry a higher return.

To English scholars and policymakers, this call for more information provision in the US may seem problematic. They are very aware that greater information provision in England has been a concomitant of the neoliberal shift toward a more marketised system of higher education in England relying on greater student choice and institutional competition. Many fear that this shift toward greater marketisation will result in widening inequality in higher education participation and a more highly stratified higher education sector (Abbas, Ashwin, & McLean, 2012; Brown & Carasso, 2013; Callender & Scott, 2013), particularly when greater information provision includes university rankings (Hazelkorn, 2015). However, in the US, where the higher education system is already highly marketised (Slaughter & Rhoades, 2004), the greater provision of information is actually a means of combating the negative consequences of that high degree of marketisation. US students already face many different choices of programmes and institutions that carry very different costs and outcomes. More information and more equal information is a key means of reducing inequalities produced by class and racial/ethnic differences in choices produced under conditions of unequal information provision and utilisation (McDonough, 2005; Rosenbaum, Deil-Amen, & Person, 2006; Scott-Clayton, 2015).

In addition to following the English lead on providing programme-specific data, US policymakers could also emulate England in utilising the insights of research into how students use and misuse information in order to make sure that the information students are provided is maximally useful. The US could draw on the extensive analyses by the

3

³³ In providing programme-specific income returns, it is important to provide students not just with the average returns for each programme but also with the variation or dispersion of those returns. Two programmes with the same average returns may have quite different variation around that average (Davies, 2012, p. 263).
³⁴ There is reason for not focusing too much on income returns as a measure of programme or

There is reason for not focusing too much on income returns as a measure of programme or institutional effectiveness. In good part, income returns are out of the control of institutions because returns are dependent on the labour market conditions (temporal and geographical) that students encounter. Moreover, one would not want to penalise institutions for preparing students for occupations that are socially necessary but not necessarily well paid.

³⁵ This kind of information is collected in the US by the National Survey of Student Experience (NSSE). However, unlike the UK, that information is not reported at the programme-level and, in any case, is not in the public domain and thus available to students. Another data source, which is public, is the Student Experience in the Research University (SERU) data warehouse maintained by a consortium of major public universities.

Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE) of student information usage and supplement them with additional studies. One of the HEFCE findings that US policymakers should certainly ponder is that students make relatively little use of official data systems, such as Unistats, and instead rely more on information gleaned from university sources, visits to institutions, and family and friends (see Reay et al., 2005; Slack et al., 2014). The question then is to how to make "cold" knowledge such as that derived from government statistical repositories nearly as "hot" as the knowledge students derive from more personal sources (Davies, Qiu, & Davies, 2014). This is particularly important because the knowledge that prospective students derive from family and friends is largely anecdotal and less well-rounded than data drawn from carefully constructed surveys and other data sources. This need to increase student use of more formal data is particularly pressing for low-income and minority students whose family and friends may have knowledge of higher education that is particularly limited and idiosyncratic (see McDonough, 1997; Reay et al., 2005; Slack et al., 2014). In encouraging greater use of official data, the US should also be mindful of the findings from England that students and parents need considerable help in interpreting those data. They often misread what the data really mean (HEFCE, 2015a, 2015d). For example, students often do not understand the meaning of a confidence interval in judging point estimates of such things as student satisfaction with a programme (authors' interviews).

Lessons for England

Our cross-national comparison also indicates that there may be places where policy in England could benefit from emulating aspects of US policy. These possible points of emulation are the following: greater focus on the role of further education colleges and very cautious consideration of proposals to make greater use of for-profit higher education; greater use of grants in financial aid to students; more policy attention to informing student decisions in primary and early secondary school that affect their preparation for higher education; greater use of contextualised admissions; and very careful consideration of the possible downsides of performance funding.

More attention to further education colleges and scepticism about for-profit colleges

Further education (FE) colleges do not play as big a role in England's higher education as community colleges do in US higher education. However, further education colleges still do play an important role and arguably should play an even bigger one (Hodgson, 2015; Parry et al., 2012). It has been estimated that about half of those completing subbaccalaureate Higher National Degrees go on to achieve bachelor's qualifications

www.researchcghe.org

40

(Parry, 2010, p. 46; see also Universities UK, 2016b, p. 31). However, students with vocational education qualifications still have a higher risk of not entering universities or dropping out of them (Ertl, Hayward, & Holscher, 2010, pp. 80-82; Smith, Joslyn, & Jameson, 2015). Hence, a strong argument can be made for more government policy attention to and financial support of the role of further education colleges in English higher education (Bathmaker, 2010; David, 2010a, pp. 154-155; Parry, 2010). One way that the higher education role of further education colleges could be enhanced is by helping them develop transfer agreements for movement into university first-degree programmes that do not apply just to a small set of universities but to a wide swath of universities and that closely attend to the transfer of vocational courses. This would approximate the system-wide articulation arrangements that US states have developed between their community college systems and their university systems and the attention those arrangements increasingly pay to transfer of vocational courses (Bailey et al., 2015; Townsend, 2009; Wyner, Deane, Jenkins, & Fink, 2016). Another change would be to further promote linkages between further education colleges and highly selective universities. Such efforts would require attention to the ways selective universities discourage further education graduates by, in some cases, only crediting one year of a foundation degree towards a university degree (authors' interviews). This is not to gainsay the difficulty that further education programmes are often in vocational subjects that have no university equivalent. Such transfer arrangements may become easier if English higher education develops a credit-hour system similar to that in the US that eases transfer of portions of a degree.

The US experience would also suggest very careful attention to possible negative repercussions from the large-scale expansion of for-profit higher education. There may be lessons to be learned from the regulatory structure that the United States has had to develop to reconcile government provision of financial aid to students attending for-profit colleges and the dangers of poor quality provision by those institutions (Field, 2014; Natow, 2017; US Senate, 2012).³⁷

Greater emphasis on grants in financial aid

England may wish to give renewed consideration to the importance of need-based grant aid. Despite the benefits of income-contingent loans, grant aid in the form of bursaries and scholarships should remain an important part of the nation's student aid portfolio. The evidence that working class and minority students may be leery of taking loans, even if repayment is on an income-contingent basis, suggests that loans should be

³⁶ This would demand a more robust and flexible system of credits and credit transfers.

³⁷ These new regulations developed under the Obama administration (Natow, 2017). There is considerable question of how much regulation of the for-profit sector will occur under the Trump administration (Blumenstyk, 2017).

complemented by other forms of student aid (Bowes et al., 2013a, p. 71; Callender & Mason, in press; see also Long, 2008, pp. 25-26). Moreover, there is evidence that grant aid has a significant impact on enrolments, one that appears to be more pronounced than that for loan aid (Dearden, Fitzsimons, & Wyness, 2014; Dynarski, 2003; Dynarski & Scott-Clayton, 2013; Kim, 2004; Scott-Clayton, 2013). However, for grants to be effective, it seems that they have to be given in advance of student enrolment. Research on student bursaries in England has found that they do not have any significant impact on student enrolment decisions (Sutton Trust, 2015)³⁸. This has been attributed to the fact that they are awarded only after acceptance at an institution and that they do not amount to much money (Callender & Wilkinson, 2013; UK Dept. for BIS, 2014, p. 39; see also Gorard et al., 2007, pp. 55-59).

Greater attention to information and guidance in primary and early secondary school

With the demise of Aimhigher and its incomplete replacement by the National Network for Collaborative Outreach and the National Collaborative Outreach Programme, England should consider a more extensive programme of government support for information, advice and guidance in primary and early secondary school (Universities UK, 2016b, pp. 61, 87-88; see also UK Dept. for BIS, 2016a, para. 5.5). Fateful student choices about higher education begin early as students, their parents, and their teachers make decisions about what fields they should prepare for at the GCSE and Alevels. Without having A-level preparation in at least four courses in the right or "preferred" subjects, most students in England are essentially barred from attending a top university (Chowdry et al., 2013; Mangan et al., 2010; Russell Group, 2014; Smith et al., 2015; UCAS, 2015). 39 Yet, there is extensive evidence that students lower in family income, parental occupation, and parental education are considerably less likely to know this and consequently less often take three or more A-level exams and obtain grades of B, A, or A* (Sammons et al., 2015a, pp. 5, 23, 39-40; idem, 2015b, pp. 20, 37).40 To be sure, if students do not succeed in attaining these credentials in secondary school, they still may be able to acquire them by enrolling in an Access programme at a further education college (Parry et al., 2012; Stanton, Morris, & Norrington, 2015)⁴¹ or a

www.researchcghe.org

42

³⁸ However, there is some evidence that bursaries do play a role in retention in higher education and in enhancing the student experience in higher education (Davies & Harris, 2016).

³⁹ This A-level preparation is dependent in turn on preparation for the GCSE exams. Inadequate GCSE preparation in early secondary school makes it hard to do well on the A-level courses in later secondary school (Reay et al., 2005; Williams et al., 2010).

school (Reay et al., 2005; Williams et al., 2010).

40 Once one controls for other background characteristics, Black and South Asian students are more likely than White UK students to take four or more A-level exams (Sammons, Toth, & Sylva, 2015b, pp. 19, 35) and to enter higher education (Vignoles & Crawford, 2010).

41 However, provision of Access courses is shrinking due to the fact that students now have to pay for

⁴¹ However, provision of Access courses is shrinking due to the fact that students now have to pay for these courses. Consequently, if students wish to continue on to university, they need to take out a loan for the Access course as well as for their subsequent undergraduate education.

compensatory year 0 at the beginning of university. 42 However, it would be more efficient if students were to secure the necessary academic preparation earlier. Hence, a stronger programme of support for advising students and parents during the early secondary school years would be advisable (Universities UK, 2016b; Whitty & Clement, 2015).

Not all forms of outreach are equally useful. There are useful lessons from UK evaluations of the relative effectiveness of such outreach activities as application information and assistance, mentoring, tutoring, open days, residential schemes, and parent and teacher engagement (Sutton Trust, 2015; see also Gorard et al., 2007). There may also be useful lessons to be drawn from the US experience with GEAR UP, Upward Bound, and Talent Search, in addition to England's experience with its own Aimhigher programme and its successors (Cahalan, 2013; Constantine, Seftor, Martin, Silva, & Myers, 2006; D. Doyle & Griffin, 2012; Emmerson et al., 2006; Gorard et al., 2007; Harrison, 2012). One of the key lessons is the importance – in outreach to communities under-represented in higher education – of considering under-representation as a product not so much of lesser desire or ability but of societal and institutional obstacles and exclusions that negatively shape disadvantaged students' aspirations, knowledge, and academic preparation (Bourdieu, 1977, 1986; Burke, 2012; Ogbu, 1979; McDonough, 1997; Reay et al., 2005).

Greater consideration of contextualised admissions

English universities do engage in contextualised admissions but they could do more (Universities UK, 2016b, p. 89; Whitty & Clement, 2015). The limited success of the most selective UK universities in diversifying themselves by class and race/ethnicity is rooted in part in their emphasis on only accepting highly prepared students defined in terms of the dominant cultural categories. English universities therefore may benefit from a reconsideration of what constitutes merit in university admission. Should that promise be indexed almost exclusively by high scores on conventional tests of academic performance and possession of elite cultural knowledge (see Burke, 2012; Karabel, 2005)?⁴³ Are there other ways of measuring ability to benefit from higher education that would open up new opportunities for students coming from underrepresented backgrounds? These questions have been subject to extensive debate in

_

⁴² There is concern in England that students undertaking this year 0 will run into the same difficulties of inadequate preparation and blocked mobility that have been documented for much developmental education in US higher education institutions (see Bailey, 2009 and Bailey, Jaggars, & Jenkins, 2015). ⁴³ As Gorard et al. (2007) note, there is evidence that students with some qualifications other than A-levels sometimes perform as well as those with A-level qualifications (Gorard et al., 2007, pp. 86, 130-131). Burke (2012, chap. 7) insightfully analyses the class, race/ethnic, and other cultural presuppositions that are implicitly built into various admissions materials and processes such as personal statements, artistic portfolios, and admissions interviews.

the United States in the context of affirmative action, and selective universities have developed a variety of means to consider and weigh alternative measures of academic merit (Bowen & Bok, 1998; Bowen et al., 2005; Espenshade & Chung, 2011; Karabel, 2005; Sacks, 2007; University of California, 2013). At the same time, we do not want to overemphasise the importance of affirmative action/contextualised admissions or soft-pedal its difficulties. Most of the variation by class and race/ethnicity in access to higher education and the most selective institutions is due to differences in academic preparation prior to higher education (Adelman, 1999; Chowdry et al., 2013; Gorard, 2013; Gorard et al., 2007; Perna, 2005; UK Dept. for BIS, 2015c; Vignoles & Crawford, 2010). Moreover, we have more to learn about what characteristics of less-advantaged students best predict ability to do well in highly selective institutions (Boliver et al., 2015).

Care in pursuing performance funding

Finally, as England continues its use of the Teaching Excellence Framework (TEF), it will be important to carefully track the intended and unintended impacts of the TEF.44 For example, will the use of performance metrics encourage game playing by institutions rather than genuine improvement, dissuade institutions from accepting disadvantaged students, and compound the difficulties of institutions in poor market positions (Abbas, Ashwin, & McLean, 2012, pp. 183, 187; Ashwin, 2016; Universities UK, 2016b, p. 51; see also Locke, 2014; Longden, 2012)? This monitoring of institutional performance might usefully draw on research on the obstacles encountered and negative side effects produced by performance funding in the United States (Dougherty et al., 2016; Heckman et al., 2011; Moynihan, 2008; Rothstein, 2008). 45 For example, research on the implementation and impacts of performance funding for higher education in three leading US states (Indiana, Ohio, and Tennessee) has found that institutional officials often report impacts unintended by policymakers such as restrictions in admissions to higher education and weakening of academic standards (Dougherty et al., 2016; see also Umbricht, Fernandez, & Ortagus, 2015). These institutional officials frequently note that – in order to improve their graduation performance – their institutions could and often actually do move to reduce degree requirements or to restrict admission of less-prepared students who will be less likely to graduate or perform well. 46 Contributing to these unintended impacts are impediments

_

⁴⁴ It will also be important to consider how well the TEF metrics accurately capture student outcomes and the institutional contribution to them (Ashwin, 2016; Marginson, 2017).

⁴⁵ At the same time, the United States may have much to learn from England about possibilities and pitfalls if it ever decides to apply performance funding to the research activities of public universities in a fashion similar to the Research Excellence Framework in England (see Deem, 2016; HEFCE, 2014b). ⁴⁶ Similar unintended impacts are reported in other studies of performance funding in higher education (Kelchen & Stedrak, 2016; Stensaker, 2003; Umbricht, Fernandez, & Ortagus, 2015) and performance funding in government operations more generally (Heckman et al., 2011; Moynihan, 2008; Rothstein, 2008).

that US higher education institutions encounter in attempting to legitimately meet performance metrics. These obstacles include metrics that are poorly matched to institutional missions, failure of performance funding programmes to take into account differences between institutions in student body composition, and lack of government support for institutions to learn how to more effectively (and legitimately) meet performance demands (Dougherty et al., 2016; see also Locke, 2014).⁴⁷

Summary and conclusions

The many similarities between the higher education systems of England and the United States in their higher education goals, policies, problems, and socio-political environments provide a basis for possible policy lessons. In this paper, we have explored the similarities and dissimilarities of higher education policies in the two countries with an eye to what each country can learn from the other with regard to reducing social class and racial/ethnic differences in higher education access and success. We have focused on seven policy strands: provision of information and guidance; outreach from higher education institutions; student financial aid; affirmative action or contextualisation in higher education admissions; institutional efforts to improve student completion; performance funding; and degree of reliance on subbaccalaureate institutions. We explore possible lessons that England and the United States might draw from each other's experiences, mindful of the dangers of uncritical "policy tourism". In the case of the United States, we note why and how it might benefit from following England in the use of Access Agreements to govern the outreach efforts of its universities, making more use of income-contingent loans, and expanding the range of information provided to prospective college students about the programmes and institutions they are considering. Meanwhile, in the case of England, we examine how it might benefit from greater focus on the role of further education colleges. sceptical consideration of proposals to make greater use of for-profit higher education, greater use of grant aid in its financial aid system, more policy attention to decisions students are making in primary and early secondary school that affect their preparation for higher education, greater use of contextualised admissions, and very careful consideration of the possible downsides of performance funding.

Perhaps the most important policy strand is the one that focuses on improving information and advice during primary and secondary school⁴⁸. The decisions about academic preparation that students make (and are made for them) during those years

www.researchcghe.org

45

.

⁴⁷ The Teaching Excellence Framework does take into consideration the entering characteristics of students before determining the final ratings for higher education institutions (Bagshaw, 2017; Boyd, 2017). However, questions remain about how well this benchmarking captures the value added by different types of institutions (Njoroge, 2016; Strike, 2016).

⁴⁸ We should not forget policies to improve the educational efforts of schools, early childhood education providers, and families, a very important subject that we did not have the space to address in this paper.

are singularly fateful for their academic futures, leaving restricted room for later interventions such as financial aid, outreach efforts by higher education institutions, and contextualised admissions.

Exploring possible policy lessons from comparing the policy ensembles used in England and the United States can indeed be useful for suggesting new policy initiatives. But this cross-national comparison also reminds one of the limits of progressive policymaking. Even as new avenues for policy action open up, they also encounter new limitations. Progressive policies run up against the enduring class, racial/ethnic, gender, and other inequalities that fundamentally structure English and American society. Most overtly, promising policies often arouse open opposition from those whose privileges may be eroded by such policies (Karabel, 2005; Oakes, Rogers, Lipton, & Morrell, 2002). Less overtly, progressive policies that equalise higher education in one realm produce compensatory educational investments in other realms by privileged groups in order to maintain their relative advantage in cultural capital (Bourdieu, 1977, 1986; Brown, 2001; Collins, 1979; Lucas, 2017; Oakes et al., 2002).

Despite these socio-political obstacles, the fact remains that the continued pursuit of policies to expand and widen participation for higher education is still important. Even if growing access to higher education by less-advantaged groups does not produce equality, it does give those groups access to forums and powers that bring immediate individual benefits and better position those groups for the next stage in their struggle for equality.

Sources

- Abbas, A., Ashwin, P., & McLean, M. (2012). Neoliberal policies, quality, and inequality in undergraduate degrees. In P. Whitehead & P. Cranshaw (Eds.), *Organizing neoliberalism: Markets, privatization, and justice* (pp. 179-199). London, UK: Anthem Press.
- Adelman, C. (1999). Answers in the tool box: Academic intensity, attendance patterns, and bachelor's degree attainment. Washington, DC: US Department of Education. Retrieved from http://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED431363
- Archer, L., Hutchings, M., Leathwood, C., & Ross, A. (2003). Widening participation in higher education. In L. Archer, M. Hutchings, & A. Ross (Eds.), *Higher education and social class* (pp. 193-202). London, UK: Routledge.
- Archer, L., Hutchings, M., & Ross, A. (Eds.). (2003). *Higher education and social class*. London, UK: Routledge.
- Arminio, J., Torres, V., & Pope, R. L. (2012). Why aren't we there yet? Taking personal responsibility for creating an inclusive campus. Sterling, VA: Stylus Publishing.
- Ashwin, P. (2016). *Measuring teaching excellence: Challenges and possibilities*. CGHE Research Seminar. London, UK: UCL Institute of Education, Center for Global Higher Education. Retrieved from http://www.researchcghe.org/events/2016-10-20-measuring-teaching-excellence-challenges-and-possibilities.
- Association of Colleges. (2014). Key college facts 2014/15. London, UK: Author.
- Attwood, R. (2010, Nov. 25). Aimhigher brought down by coalition axe. *Times Higher Education*. Retrieved from https://www.timeshighfaereducation.com/news/Aimhigher-brought-down-by-coalition-axe/414416.article?storycode=414416
- Bagshaw, A. (2017, June 19). A beginner's guide to the Teaching Excellence Framework. *Wonkhe: Higher education: policy, people and politics.* Retrieved from http://wonkhe.com/blogs/a-beginners-guide-to-the-teaching-excellence-framework.
- Bailey, T. (2009). Challenge and opportunity: Rethinking the role and function of developmental education in community college. *New Directions for Community Colleges*, *145*, 11-30.
- Bailey, T., Jaggars, S. S., & Jenkins, D. (2015). *Redesigning America's community colleges: A clearer path to student success*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Barnett, E., Corrin, W., Nakanishi, A., Bork, R. H., Mitchell, C., & Sepanik, S. (2012). *Preparing high school students for college*. New York, NY: Columbia University, Teachers College, National Center for Postsecondary Research.

- Barr, N., Chapman, B., Dearden, L., & Dynarski, S. (2017). *Getting student financing right in the US: Lessons from Australia and England* (Centre for Global Higher Education working paper #16). London, UK: UCL Institute of Education, Centre for Global Higher Education. Retrieved from http://www.researchcghe.org/publications/getting-student-financing-right-in-the-us-lessons-from-australia-and-england
- Bastedo, M., & Jaquette, O. (2011). Running in place: Low-income students and the dynamics of higher education stratification. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 33(3), 318-339.
- Bathmaker, A. M. (2010). Seamlessness or separation: Negotiating further and higher education boundaries in dual sector institutions. In M. David (Ed.), *Improving learning by widening participation in higher education* (pp. 88-94). Abingdon, UK: Routledge.
- BBC News. (2010, Nov. 25). Aimhigher university access scheme scrapped. Retrieved from http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-11839774
- Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation (BMGF). (2017a). *Postsecondary success*. Bellevue, WA: Author. Retrieved from http://postsecondary.gatesfoundation.org/who-we-are
- Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation (BMGF). (2017b). *Completion by design*. Bellevue, WA: Author. Retrieved from http://postsecondary.gatesfoundation.org/areas-of-focus/networks/institutional-partnerships/completion-by-design
- Blumenstyk, G. (2017, Mar. 16). An uncertain future for higher education's federal "cop on the beat." *Chronicle of Higher Education*. Retrieved from http://www.chronicle.com/article/An-Uncertain-Future-for-Higher/239503
- Boliver, V. (2013). How fair is access to more prestigious UK universities? *British Journal of Sociology*, *64*(2), 344-364.
- Boliver, V., Gorard, S., & Siddiqui, N. (2015). Will the use of contextual indicators make UK higher education admissions fairer? *Education Sciences*, *5*(4), 306-322.
- Bourdieu, P. (1977). Cultural reproduction and social reproduction. In J. Karabel & A. H. Halsey (Eds.), *Power and ideology in education* (pp. 487-510). Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- Bourdieu, P. (1986). The forms of capital. In J. G. Richardson (Ed.), *Handbook of theory and research for the sociology of education* (pp. 241-258). New York, NY: Greenwood.
- Bowen, W. G., & Bok, D. (1998). *The shape of the river*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Bowen, W. G., Kurzweil, M. A., & Tobin, E. M. (2005). *Equity and excellence in American higher education*. Charlottesville, VA: University of Virginia Press.
- Bowes, L., Thomas, L., Peck, L., & Nathwani, T. (2013a). *International research on the effectiveness of widening participation*. Leicester, UK: CFE Research.

- Bowes, L., Thomas, L., Peck, L., Moreton, R., & Birkin, G. (2013b). *The uses and impact of access agreements and associated spend*. Leicester, UK: CFE Research.
- Boyd, C. (2017, March 20). The road to a subject level TEF will be fraught with complication. *Wonkhe: Higher education: policy, people and politics.* Retrieved from http://wonkhe.com/blogs/analysis-level-up-building-subject-level-tef.
- Breen, R., & Goldthorpe, J.H. (1997). Explaining educational differentials: towards a formal rational action theory. *Rationality and Society* 9, 275–305.
- Bridger, K., Shaw, J., & Moore, J. (2012). Fair admissions to higher education:

 Research to describe the use of contextual data in admissions at a sample of universities and colleges in the UK. Cheltenham, UK: Supporting Professionalism in Admissions. Retrieved from https://www.spa.ac.uk/resources/spas-work-contextualised-admissions#CA%20Research%202012
- Brown, D. (2001). The social sources of educational credentialism: Status cultures, labor markets, and organizations. *Sociology of Education*, 74 (extra issue), 19-34.
- Brown, R., & Carasso, H. (2013). Everything for sale? The marketisation of UK higher education. Abingdon, UK: Routledge.
- Burke, P. J. (2012). *The right to higher education: Beyond widening participation*. Oxford, UK: Routledge.
- Cahalan, M. (2013). Widening participation in higher education in the United States of America. Bristol, UK: Higher Education Funding Council of England.
- Callender, C. (2013) Higher education and student financial support in England: All change or no change? In P. Axelrod, R. D. Trilokekar, T. Shanahan, & R. Wellen (Eds.), *Making policy in turbulent times: Challenges and prospects for higher education*. Kingston, Canada: Queen's University.
- Callender, C. (2014). Student numbers and funding: Does Robbins add up? *Higher Education Quarterly*, 68(2), 164-186.
- Callender, C. (2017). Cost-sharing and student support. In P. Scott, J. Gallacher, & G. Parry (Eds.), *New languages and landscapes of higher education*. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- Callender, C., & Jackson, J. (2005). Does fear of debt deter students from HE? *Journal of Social Policy*, *34*(4), 509-540.
- Callender, C., & Jackson, J. (2008). Does the fear of debt constrain choice of university and subject of study? *Studies in Higher Education*, 33(4), 405-429.
- Callender, C., & Mason, G. (in press). Does student loan debt deter participation in higher education? New evidence from England. *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Sciences*.
- Callender, C., & Scott, P. (Eds.). (2013). *Browne and beyond: Modernizing English higher education*. London, UK: UCL Institute of Education Press.

- Callender, C., & Wilkinson, D. (2013). Student perceptions of the impact of bursaries and institutional aid on their higher education choices and the implications for the National Scholarship Programme in England. *Journal of Social Policy*, 42(2), 281-308.
- Careers Research and Advisory Centre. (2012). Early evaluation of Unistats user experiences. Bristol, UK: Higher Education Finance Council of England. Retrieved from http://www.hefce.ac.uk/media/hefce/content/pubs/indirreports/2013/earlyevaluationofunistats/earlyeval_unistats_user.pdf
- Castleman, B. L. (2015). The 160-character solution: How text messaging and other behavioral strategies can improve education. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Castleman, B. L., & Page, L. C. (2015). Summer nudging: Can personalized text messages and peer mentor outreach increase college going among low-income high school graduates? *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, *115*(July), 144-160.
- Castleman, B. L., Schwartz, S., & Baum, S. (Eds.). (2015). *Decision making for student success*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Chang, M. J., Denson, N., Saenz, V., & Misa, K. (2006). The educational benefits of sustaining cross-racial interaction among undergraduates. *Journal of Higher Education*, 77(3), 430-455.
- Chowdry, H., Crawford, C., Dearden, A., Goodman, A., & Vignoles, A. (2012). Widening participation in higher education: Analysis using linked administrative data. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society (Series A)*, 176(2), 431-457.
- Clark, B. (1962). Educating the expert society. San Francisco, CA: Chandler.
- Cohen, P. (2016, Sept. 8). Downfall of ITT technical institutes was "a long time coming." New York Times, p. B1.
- College Board. (2012). StudentPOLL: A majority of students rule out colleges based on sticker price. New York, NY: Author. Retrieved from http://www.artsci.com/studentpoll/v9n1/index.html
- College Board. (2016a). Trends in student aid 2016. New York, NY: Author.
- College Board. (2016b). Trends in college pricing 2016. New York, NY: Author.
- Collins, R. (1979). The credential society. New York, NY: Academic Press.
- Conservative and Unionist Party. (2017). Forward together: Our plan for a stronger Britain and a prosperous future. London, UK: Author.
- Constantine, J. M., Seftor, N. S., Martin, E. S., Silva, T., & Myers, D. (2006). A study of the effect of the Talent Search program on secondary and postsecondary outcomes in Florida, Indiana, and Texas: Final report from phase II of the national evaluation. (Report prepared by Mathematica Policy Research for the US Department of Education, Office of Planning, Evaluation, and Policy Development, Policy and Program Studies Service). Washington, DC: US Department of Education.

- Council for Opportunity in Education. (2016). Council for Opportunity in Education.

 Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from

 http://www.coenet.us/coe prod imis/COE/TRIO/History/COE/NAV TRIO/TRIO

 History.aspx?hkey=89b3a80a-3a9e-4580-9fda-38156b9318f8
- Crozier, G., Reay, D., & Clayton, J. (2010). The socio-cultural and learning experiences of working-class students in higher education. In M. David (Ed.), *Improving learning by widening participation in higher education* (pp. 62-74). Abingdon, UK: Routledge.
- David, M. (2010a). Introduction to the dilemmas of widening participation in higher education. In M. David (Ed.), *Improving learning by widening participation in higher education* (pp. 3-27). Abingdon, UK: Routledge.
- David, M. (2010b). What are the overall findings and implications for evidence-based policies on fair access and widening participation? In M. David (Ed.), *Improving learning by widening participation in higher education* (pp. 149-179). Abingdon, UK: Routledge.
- David, M. (Ed.). (2010c). *Improving learning by widening participation in higher education*. Abingdon, UK: Routledge.
- Davies, P. (2012). Can governments improve higher education through "informing choice"? *British Journal of Educational Studies*, 60(3), 261-276.
- Davies, P., Qiu, T., & Davies, N. M. (2014). Cultural and human capital, information and higher education choices. *Journal of Education Policy*, 29(6), 804-825.
- Davies, S., & Harris, R. (2016). Widening participation? Exploring the effect of financial support and outreach on the choices and experiences of students in Bristol. Bristol, UK: University of Bristol. Retrieved from http://bit.ly/2dMXEIM
- de Boer, H., Jongbloed, B., Benneworth, P., Cremonini, L., Kolster, R., Kottmann, A., Lemmens-Krug, K., & Vossensteyn, H. (2015). *Performance-based funding and performance agreements in fourteen higher education systems*. Enschede, The Netherlands: University of Twente, Center for Higher Education Policy Studies. Retrieved from http://www.rijksoverheid.nl/documenten-en-publicaties/rapporten/2015/03/01/performance-based-funding-and-performance-agreements-in-fourteen-higher-education-systems.html
- Dearden, L., Fitzsimons, E., & Wyness, G. (2014). Money for nothing: Estimating the impact of student aid on participation in higher education. *Economics of Education Review*, 43, 66-78.
- Dearden, L., Hodge, L., Jin, W., Levine, A., & Williams, L. (2014). *Financial support for higher education students since 2012* (IFS Briefing Note BN152). London, UK: Institute for Fiscal Studies.
- Deem, R. (2016). Recent research evaluations in the UK and Portugal: Methodologies, processes, controversies and consequences. In C. Sarrico & P. Texeira (Eds.), *Global challenges, national initiatives, and institutional responses* (pp. 159-186). Rotterdam, Netherlands: Sense Publishers.

- Deil-Amen, R., & Tevis, T. (2010). Circumscribed agency: The relevance of standardized college entrance exams for low SES high school students. *Review of Higher Education*, 33(2), 141-175.
- Deming, D., Goldin, C., & Katz, L. (2013). For profit colleges. *The Future of Children*, 23(1), 137-163.
- Deutschlander, D. (2017). Academic undermatch: How general and specific cultural capital structure inequality. *Sociological Forum* 32 (1), 162-185.
- Dougherty, K. J. (1994). *The contradictory college: The conflicting origins, impacts, and futures of the community college*. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Dougherty, K. J. (1996). Opportunity to learn standards: A sociological critique. *Sociology of Education*, *68*(extra issue), 40-65.
- Dougherty, K. J. (2009). English further education through American eyes. *Higher Education Quarterly*, 63(4), 343-356.
- Dougherty, K. J., & Hammack, F. M. (Eds.). (1990). *Education and society*. San Diego, CA: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich.
- Dougherty, K. J., Jones, S. M., Lahr, H., Natow, R. S., Pheatt, L., & Reddy, V. (2014). Performance funding for higher education: Forms, origins, impacts, and futures. *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 655, 163-184.
- Dougherty, K. J., Jones, S. M., Lahr, H., Natow, R. S., Pheatt, L., & Reddy, V. (2016). *Performance funding for higher education*. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Dougherty, K. J., & Natow, R. S. (2015). *The politics of performance funding: Origins, discontinuations, and transformation*. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Doyle, M., & Griffin, M. (2012). Raised aspirations and attainment? A review of the impact of Aimhigher (2004-2011) on widening participation in higher education in England. *London Review of Education*, *10*(1), 75-88.
- Duffy, E. A., & Goldberg, I. (1997). *Crafting a class: College admissions and financial aid, 1955-1994.* Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Dynarski, S. (2003). Does aid matter? Measuring the effects of student aid on college attendance and completion. *American Economic Review*, 93(1), 279-288.
- Dynarski, S. (2016, July 10). America can fix its student-loan crisis. Ask Australia. *New York Times*, Business section, p. 6.
- Dynarski, S., & Scott-Clayton, J. (2013). Financial aid policy: Lessons from research. *Future of Children*, 23(1), 67-91.
- Eagan, K., Stolzenberg, E. B., Bates, A. K., Aragon, M. C., Suchard, M. R., & Rios-Aguilar, C. (2015). *The American freshman: National norms fall 2015*. Los Angeles, CA: University of California at Los Angeles, Higher Education Research Institute.

- Emmerson, C., Frayne, C., McNally, S., & Silva, O. (2006). *Aimhigher: Excellence challenge: A policy evaluation using the labour force survey*. London, UK: National Foundation for Educational Research.
- Ertl, H., Hayward, G., & Holscher, M. (2010). Learners' transition from vocational education and training to higher education. In M. David (Ed.), *Improving learning by widening participation in higher education* (pp. 75-87). Abingdon, UK: Routledge.
- Espenshade, T. J., Chung, C. Y., & Walling, J. L. (2004). Admission preferences for minority students, athletes, and legacies at elite universities. *Social Science Quarterly*, 85(5), 1423-1446.
- Espenshade, T. J., & Chung, C. Y. (2011). Diversity outcomes of test-optional policies. In J. A. Soares (Ed.), *SAT wars: The case for test-optional admissions* (pp. 177-200). New York, NY: Teachers College Press.
- Fain, P. (2015, Jan. 9). Two years of free community college. *Inside Higher Education*. Retrieved from https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2015/01/09/white-house-plans-take-tennessee-promise-national
- Fain, P. (2016, Mar. 4). The triad and for-profits. *Inside Higher Education*. Retrieved from https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2016/03/04/obama-administration-leans-state-agencies-tighten-oversight-profits
- Feigenbaum, H., Henig, J., & Hamnett, C. (1998). Shrinking the state: The political underpinnings of privatization. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Field, K. (2014, Nov. 6). For-profit colleges sue again over federal gainful-employment rule. *The Chronicle of Higher Education*. Retrieved from http://chronicle.com/article/For-Profit-Colleges-Sue-Again/149871
- Fletcher, M., Gravatt, J., & Sherlock, D. (2015). Levers of power: Funding, inspection, and performance management. In A. Hodgson (Ed.), *The coming of age for FE?* (pp. 155-177). London, UK: UCL Institute of Education Press.
- Gallacher, J. (2014). Higher education in Scotland: Differentiation and diversion? The impact of college-university progression links. *International Journal of Lifelong Education*, 33(1), 96-106.
- Goldrick-Rab, S. (2016). Paying the price: College costs, financial aid, and the betrayal of the American dream. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Gorard, S. (2013). The limitations of widening participation. *Adults Learning*, 25(2), 20-21.
- Gorard, S., with Adnett, N., May, H., Slack, K., Smith, E., & Thomas, L. (2007).

 Overcoming the barriers to higher education. Stoke on Trent, UK: Trentham Books.
- Gorard, S., & See, B. H. (2013). *Overcoming disadvantage in education*. London, UK: Routledge.
- Gorringe, R. (2016). Personal communication.

- Gravatt, J. (2016, Oct. 10). College mergers matter more to universities than you think. *Wonkhe*. Retrieved from http://wonkhe.com/blogs/analysis-college-mergers-and-universities/
- Gurin, P., Dey, E. L., Hurtado, S., & Gurin, G. (2002). Diversity and higher education: Theory and impact on educational outcomes. *Harvard Educational Review*, 72(3), 330-366.
- Hall, P., & Gingerich, D. (2009). Varieties of capitalism and institutional complementarities in the political economy: An empirical analysis. *British Journal of Political Science*, 39(3), 449-482.
- Halsey, A. H., Floud, J., & Anderson, C. A. (1964). *Education, economy, and society*. Glencoe, IL: Free Press.
- Harper, S., & Hurtado, S. (2007). Nine themes in campus racial climates and implications for institutional transformation. *New Directions for Student Services*, 120, 7-24.
- Harrison, N. (2012). The mismeasure of participation: How choosing the "wrong" statistic helped seal the fate of Aimhigher. *Higher Education Review*, *45*(1), 30-61.
- Haskins, R., & Rouse, C. E. (2013). *Time for change: A new federal strategy to prepare disadvantaged students for college* (Future of Children Policy Brief). Princeton, NJ: Princeton University, Woodrow Wilson School.
- Hazelkorn, E. (2015). Rankings and the reshaping of higher education: The battle for world-class excellence (2nd ed.). Basingstoke, UK: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Heckman, J. J., Heinrich, C. J., Courty, P., Marschke, G., & Smith, J. (2011). *The performance of performance standards*. Kalamazoo, MI: W. E. Upjohn Institute.
- Heller, D. E., & Callender, C. (Eds.). (2013). Student financing of higher education: A comparative perspective. London, UK: Routledge.
- Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE). (2013). *Higher education and beyond: Outcomes from full-time first degree study*. Bristol, UK: Author. Retrieved from http://www.hefce.ac.uk/pubs/year/2013/201315/
- HEFCE. (2014a). *UK review of the provision of information about higher education:*Advisory study and literature review. Leicester, UK: Author.
- HEFCE. (2014b). *REF 2014 key facts*. Bristol, UK: Author. Retrieved from: http://www.ref.ac.uk/media/ref/content/pub/REF%20Brief%20Guide%202014.pdf
- HEFCE. (2015a). UK review of information about higher education: Report on the review of the Key Information Set and Unistats. Bristol, UK: Author.
- HEFCE. (2015b). Review of information about learning and teaching, and the student experience: Consultation on changes to the National Student Survey, Unistats and information provided by institutions. Bristol, UK: Author.
- HEFCE. (2015c). *UK review of information about higher education: Information mapping study.* (Report to the UK higher education funding bodies by CFE Research). Bristol, UK: Author.

- HEFCE. (2015d). UK review of information about higher education: Report on the review of the Key Information Set and Unistats. Annex B: Research on information use by students and their advisers. Bristol, UK: Author.
- HEFCE. (2016a). NNCO monitoring 2014-15 report. Bristol, UK: Author.
- HEFCE. (2016b). *Teaching Excellence Framework: Year two specification*. (DFE-00232-2016). Bristol, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/teaching-excellence-framework-year-2-specification
- Hillman, N. W., Tandberg, D. A., & Fryar, A. H. (2015). Evaluating the impacts of "new" performance funding in higher education. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *37*(4), 501-519.
- Hinrichs, P. (2013). The effects of affirmative action bans on college enrollment, educational attainment, and the demographic composition of universities. *Review of Economics and Statistics*, *94*(3), 712-722.
- Hockings, C., Cooke, S., & Bowl, M. (2010). Learning and teaching in two universities within the context of increasing student diversity: Complexity, contradictions, and challenges. In M. David (Ed.), *Improving learning by widening participation in higher education* (pp. 95-108). Abingdon, UK: Routledge.
- Hodgson, A. (2015). The coming of age for FE? Reflections on the past and future role of further education colleges in England. London, UK: UCL Institute of Education Press.
- Hodgson, A., Spours, K., & Waring, M. (2011). *Post-compulsory education and lifelong learning across the United Kingdom*. London, UK: UCL Institute of Education Press.
- Hopkins, K. (2011, Dec. 15). 10 things you need to know about net price calculators. *US News and World Report.* Retrieved from http://www.usnews.com/education/best-colleges/paying-for-college/articles/2011/12/15/10-things-you-need-to-know-about-net-price-calculators
- Hossler, D., Schmit, J., & Vesper, N. (1999) *Going to college*. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Howell, J. (2010). Assessing the impact of eliminating affirmative action in higher education. *Journal of Labor Economics*, 28(1), 113-166.
- Hudson, A., & Storan, J. (2012). Degrees of difference: Higher education in further education. In P. Jones, J. Storan, A. Hudson, & J. Braham (Eds.), *Lifelong learning and community development* (pp. 143-157). London, UK: Forum for Access in Continuing Education.
- Karabel, J. (1999). The rise and fall of affirmative action at the University of California. Journal of Blacks in Higher Education, 25, 109-112.
- Karabel, J. (2005). The chosen. Boston, MA: Houghton-Mifflin.

- Karen, D., & Dougherty, K. (2005). Necessary but not sufficient: Higher education as a strategy of social mobility. In G. Orfield, P. Marin, & C. Horn (Eds.), *Higher education and the color line* (pp. 33-46). Cambridge, MA: Harvard Education Press.
- Kelchen, R., & Stedrak, L. J. (2016). Does performance-based funding affect colleges' financial priorities? *Journal of Educational Finance*, *41*(3), 302-321.
- Kim, J. (2004). The effect of financial aid on students' college choice: Differences by racial groups. *Research in Higher Education*, *45*(1), 43-70.
- Kirst, M., & Venezia, A. (Eds.). (2004). From high school to college. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Konczal, M. (2013, April 23). Are student loans becoming a macroeconomic issue? *Next New Deal*. Retrieved from http://www.truth-out.org/news/item/16024-are-student-loans-becoming-a-macroeconomic-issue
- Kreighbaum, A. (2017, June 15). Reset of rules aimed at for-profits begins. *Inside Higher Education*. Retrieved from https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2017/06/14/education-department-hit-pause-two-primary-obama-regulations-aimed-profits?utm_source=Inside%20Higher%20Ed&utm_campaign=767d6dbf62-Breaking%20News%20Update%2020170614&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_1fcbc04421-767d6dbf62-199423557&mc_cid=767d6dbf62&mc_eid=d78f4948a8
- Lane, L. C. (2015). Access, participation and mobility: A critical policy analysis of higher education in England between 1987 and 2012 (EdD thesis). University of Sheffield, Sheffield, UK.
- Lane, L. C., & Parry, G. (2015). Contextual higher education admissions as UK affirmative action: A conceptual and policy analysis. In V. Stead (Ed.), International perspectives on higher education admission policy: A reader (pp. 311-319). New York, NY: Peter Lang.
- Lareau, A. (2011). *Unequal childhoods* (2nd ed.). Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Lareau. A. (2015). Cultural knowledge and social inequality. *American Sociological Review* 80(1), 1-27.
- Locke, W. (2014). The intensification of rankings logic in an increasingly marketised higher education environment. *European Journal of Education*, 49(1), 77-90.
- Long, B. T. (2008). What is known about the impact of financial aid? Implications for policy. New York, NY: Columbia University, Teachers College, National Center for Postsecondary Research.
- Longden, B. (2012). "Bearing down" on student non-completion: Implications and consequences for English higher education. *Journal of College Student Retention*, *14*(1), 117-147.
- Lucas, S. R. (2017). An archaeology of effectively maintained inequality theory. *American Behavioral Scientist* 61(1), 8-29.

- Lumina Foundation. (2016). A stronger nation. Indianapolis, IN: Author.
- Mangan, J., Hughes, A., Davies, P., & Slack, K. (2010). Fair access, achievement, and geography: Explaining the association between social class and students' choice of university. *Studies in Higher Education*, 35(3), 335-350.
- Manski, C.F., & Wise, D.A. (1983). *College Choice in America*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Marginson, S. (2017, June 22). Performance management is here to stay, but TEF needs a rethink. *Wonkhe: Higher education: policy, people and politics.* Retrieved from http://wonkhe.com/blogs/comment-tef-shows-performance-management-is-here-to-stay-but-how-it-works-can-change.
- Marginson, S., & Van der Wende, M. (2007). *Globalisation and higher education* (OECD Education Working Paper No. 8). Paris, France: Organizational for Economic Cooperation and Development.
- McCaig, C. (2010). Access agreements, widening participation and market positionality: Enabling student choice? In M. Molesworth, L. Nixon, & R. Scullion (Eds.), *The marketisation of UK higher education and the student as consumer* (pp. 115-128). London, UK: Routledge.
- McCaig, C., Stevens, A., & Bowers-Brown, T. (2007). *Does Aimhigher work? Evidence from the national evaluation*. Sheffield, UK: Sheffield Hallam University.

 Retrieved from http://www4.shu.ac.uk/ assets/pdf/ceir-does-aimhigher-work-2007.pdf
- McClellan, G. S., & Stringer, J. (Eds.). (2016). *The handbook of student affairs administration* (4th ed.). San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- McDonough, P. (1997). *Choosing colleges*. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- McDonough, P. (2005). Counseling matters: Knowledge, assistance, and organizational commitment in college preparation. In W. G. Tierney, Z. B. Corwin, & J. E. Colyar (Eds.), *Preparing for college* (pp. 69-88). Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- McGettigan, A. (2015, Nov. 27). Spending review: Loans, RAB and the discount rate. *Wonkhe*. Retrieved from http://wonkhe.com/blogs/spending-review-2015-loans-rab-and-the-discount-rate/
- McGuinness, A. C., Jr. (2016). The states and higher education. In M. Bastedo, P. A. Altbach, & P. J. Gumport (Eds.), *American higher education in the twenty-first century* (4th ed., pp. 238-280). Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Moore, J., Mountford-Zimdars, A., & Wiggans, J. (2013). *Contextualized admissions: Examining the evidence*. Cheltenham, UK: Supporting Professionalism in Admissions.
- Morgan, S. L. (2005). On the edge of commitment: Educational attainment and race in the United States. Palo Alto, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Mountford-Zimdars, A. (2016). *Meritocracy and the university: Selective admission in England and the United States*. London, UK: Bloomsbury.

- Mountford-Zimdars, A., Sabri, D., Moore, J., Sanders, J., Jones, S., & Higham, L. (2015). *Causes of differences in student outcomes*. Bristol, UK: Higher Education Funding Council for England.
- Moynihan, D. P. (2008). The dynamics of performance management: Constructing information and reform. Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press.
- Murphy, R., Scott-Clayton, J., & Wyness, G. (2017). Lessons from the end of free college in England. (Evidence Speaks Reports, vol. 2 #13). Washington, DC: Brookings Institution.
- Naidoo, R., & Williams, J. (2015). The neoliberal regime in English higher education: Charters, consumers and the erosion of the public good. *Critical Studies in Education*, *56*(2), 208-223.
- National Conference of State Legislatures. (2017). Free community college. Denver, CO: Author. Retrieved from http://www.ncsl.org/research/education/free-community-college.aspx
- Natow, R. S. (2017). *Higher education rulemaking: The politics of creating regulatory policy*. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- New York State. (2017). *Tuition-free degree program: The Excelsior Scholarship*. Albany, NY: Author. Retrieved from https://www.ny.gov/programs/tuition-free-degree-program-excelsior-scholarship
- Njoroge, J. (2016, Dec. 14). Three important questions about TEF metrics. *Wonkhe: Higher education: policy, people and politics.* Retrieved from http://wonkhe.com/blogs/data-three-important-questions-for-tef-metrics.
- Oakes, J., Rogers, J., Lipton, M., & Morrell, E. (2002). The social construction of college access. In W. Tierney & L. S. Hagedorn (Eds.), *Increasing access to college* (pp. 105-122). Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Ogbu, J. (1979). *Minority education and caste: The American system in cross-cultural perspective*. New York, NY: Academic Press.
- O'Neil, P. H., Fields, K., & Share, D. (Eds.). (2012). Cases in comparative politics (4th ed.) New York, NY: Norton.
- Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. (2015a). *Education at a glance*. Paris, France: Author. Retrieved from http://www.oecd-ilibrary.org.ezproxy.cul.columbia.edu/education/education-at-a-glance_19991487
- Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. (2015b). *OECD forum 2015: Income inequality in figures.* Paris, France: Author. Retrieved from http://www.oecd.org/forum/issues/oecd-forum-2015-income-inequality-in-figures.htm
- Parry, G. (2010). Differentiation, competition, and policies for widening participation. In M. David (Ed.), *Improving learning by widening participation in higher education* (pp. 31-46). Abingdon, UK: Routledge.
- Parry, G. (2016). Personal communication.

- Parry, G., Callender, C., Scott, P., & Temple, P. (2012). *Understanding higher education in further education colleges* (BIS Research Paper #69). London, UK: UK Department for Business, Innovation, & Skills.
- Passy, R., & Morris, M. (2010). *Evaluation of Aimhigher: Learner attainment and progression*. Bristol, UK: National Foundation for Education Research.
- Perna, L. (2002). Precollege outreach programs. *Journal of College Student Development*, 43(1), 64-81.
- Perna, L. (2005). The key to college access: Rigorous academic preparation. In W. Tierney, Z. B. Corwin, & J. E. Colyar (Eds.), *Preparing for college*. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Perna, L. (2008). Understanding high school students' willingness to borrow to pay college prices. *Research in Higher Education*, 49(7), 589-606.
- Perna, L., Rowan-Kenyon, H. T., Thomas, S. L., Bell, A., Anderson, R., & Liet, C. (2008). The role of college counseling in shaping college opportunities: Variations across high schools. *Review of Higher Education*, *31*(2), 131-159.
- Phillips, D., & Ochs, K. (2003). Processes of policy borrowing in education: Some explanatory and analytical devices. *Comparative Education*, 39(4), 451-461.
- Plank, S. B., & Jordan, W. J. (2001). Effects of information, guidance, and actions on postsecondary destinations: A study of talent loss. *American Educational Research Journal*, *38*(4), 947-979.
- Purcell, K., Elias, P., Ellison, R., Atfield, G., Adam, D., & Livanos, I. (2008). Applying for higher education The diversity of career choices, plans and expectations. Coventry, UK: University of Warwick, Warwick Institute for Employment Research. Retrieved from http://www.hecsu.ac.uk/assets/assets/documents/Applying for higher education .pdf
- Reay, D., David, M. E., & Ball, S. J. (2005). *Degrees of choice*. Stoke on Trent, UK: Trentham.
- Reay, D., Crozier, G., & Clayton, J. (2009). "Strangers in paradise"? Working-class students in elite universities. *Sociology*, *43*(6), 1103-1121.
- Rendon, L., Jalomo, R., & Nora, A. (2000). Theoretical considerations in the study of minority student retention in higher education. In J. Braxton (Ed.), *Reworking the student departure puzzle* (pp. 127-156). Nashville, TN: Vanderbilt University Press.
- Renfrew, K., Baird, H., Green, H., Davies, P., Hughes, A., Mangan, J., & Slack, K. (2010). *Understanding the information needs of users of public information about higher education*. Manchester, UK: Oakleigh Consulting.
- Rosenbaum, J., Deil-Amen, R., & Person, A. (2006). *After admission: From college access to college success*. New York, NY: Russell Sage Foundation.

- Rothstein, R. (2008). Holding accountability to account: How scholarship and experience in other fields inform exploration of performance incentives in education (Working Paper No. 2008-04). Washington, DC: Economic Policy Institute. Retrieved from http://www.epi.org/publication/wp_accountability.
- Russell Group. (2014). Informed choice. London, UK: Author.
- Sacks, P. (2007). *Tearing down the gates*. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Sammons, P., Toth, K., & Sylva, K. (2015a). Subject to background: What promotes better achievement for bright but disadvantaged students? London, UK: Sutton Trust.
- Sammons, P., Toth, K., & Sylva, K. (2015b). *Background to success: Differences in A-level entries by ethnicity, neighbourhood, and gender.* London, UK: Sutton Trust.
- Schultz, T. W. (1961). Investment in human capital. *American Economic Review*, *51*(1), 1-17.
- Scott-Clayton, J. (2013). Information constraints and student aid policy. In D. E. Heller & C. Callender (Eds.), *Student financing of higher education* (pp. 75-97). London, UK: Routledge.
- Scott-Clayton, J. (2015). The shapeless river: Does a lack of structure inhibit students' progress at community colleges? In B. L. Castleman, S. Schwartz, & S. Baum (Eds.), *Decision making for student success: Behavioral insights to improve college access and persistence* (pp. 102-123). New York, NY: Routledge.
- Scott-Clayton, J. (2016). Early labor market and debt outcomes for bachelor's degree recipients: Heterogeneity by institution type and major, and trends over time. New York, NY: Columbia University, Teachers College, Community College Research Center, Center for Analysis of Postsecondary Education and Employment.
- Slack, K., Mangan, J., Hughes, A., & Davies, P. (2014). "Hot," "cold," and "warm" information and higher education decisionmaking. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 35(2), 214-223.
- Slaughter, S., & Rhoades, G. (2004). *Academic capitalism and the new economy*. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Smith, A. (2016, Feb. 9). Phoenix owner seeks fresh start. *Inside Higher Education*. Retrieved from https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2016/02/09/apollos-new-owners-seek-fresh-start-beleaguered-company
- Smith, S., Joslin, H., & Jameson, J. (2015). *Progression of college students in England to higher education* (BIS Research Paper #239). London, UK: UK Department for Business, Innovation and Skills.
- Snyder, M. J. (2015). *Driving better outcomes: Typology and principles to inform outcomes-based funding models*. Washington, DC: HCM Strategists.
- Stampen, J., & Zulick, B. (2009). The 2008 Amendments to the Federal Higher Education Act: Are we on the right track? (WISCAPE Policy Brief). Madison, WI: University of Wisconsin, Wisconsin Center for the Advancement of Postsecondary Education.

- Stanton, G., Morris, A., & Norrington, J. (2015). What goes on in colleges? Curriculum and qualifications. In A. Hodgson (Ed.), *The coming of age for FE?* (pp. 68-88). London, UK: UCL Institute of Education Press.
- Steinberg, J. (2003). The gatekeepers: Inside the admissions process of a premier college. New York, NY: Penguin.
- Steiner-Khamsi, G. (2010). The politics and economics of comparison. *Comparative Education Review*, *54*(3), 323-342.
- Stensaker, B. (2003). Trance, transparency and transformation: The impact of external quality monitoring on higher education. *Quality in Higher Education*, 9(2), 151-159.
- Stevens, M. (2009). *Creating a class: College admissions and the education of elites*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Strike, T. (2016, Dec. 5). The TEF is a statistical wonderland. *Wonkhe: Higher education: policy, people and politics.* Retrieved from http://wonkhe.com/blogs/the-tef-is-a-statistical-wonderland.
- Supiano, B. (2016, Jan. 5). What America can learn from Australia's student-loan system. *Chronicle of Higher Education*. Retrieved from http://www.chronicle.com/article/What-America-Can-Learn-From/234796
- Supporting Professionalism in Admissions. (2011). Report on the use of contextual data in admissions survey. Cheltenham, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.spa.ac.uk/resources/spas-work-contextualised-admissions#CA%20Research%202012
- Supporting Professionalism in Admissions. (2014). Contextualised admissions briefing Triangulation of contextual data: Building a clearer picture of the individual applicant. Cheltenham, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.spa.ac.uk/resources/how-contextualised-admissions-used
- Supporting Professionalism in Admissions. (2016). SPA equality briefing: Positive action in admissions. Cheltenham, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.spa.ac.uk/resources/positive-action
- Sutton Trust. (2008). *Increasing higher education participation amongst disadvantaged* young people and schools in poor communities. London, UK: Author. Retrieved from http://www.suttontrust.com/researcharchive/report-national-council-educational-excellence
- Sutton Trust. (2014, Aug. 13). Access gap at top unis is still ten-fold, as poll shows support for lower fees for students from lower income families. London, UK:

 Author. Retrieved from http://www.suttontrust.com/newsarchive/access-gap-top-unis-still-ten-fold-poll-shows-support-lower-fees-students-lower-income-families
- Sutton Trust. (2015). *Evaluating access: Full report*. London, UK: Author. Retrieved from http://www.suttontrust.com/researcharchive/evaluating-access
- Temple, P., Callender, C., Grove, L., & Kersh, N. (2016). Managing the student experience in English higher education: Differing responses to market pressures. *London Review of Education*, 14(1). doi:10.18546/LRE.14.1.05

- Thomas, L. (2012). Building student engagement and belonging in higher education at a time of change. London, UK: Higher Education Academy. Retrieved from https://www.heacademy.ac.uk/resource/building-student-engagement-and-belonging-higher-education-time-change-final-report-what
- Thomas, L., Hill, M., O'Mahony, J., & Yorke, M. (2017). Supporting student success: Strategies for institutional change. London, UK: Higher Education Academy.
- Townsend, B. (2009). The outlook for transfer programs and the direction of the community college. In R. Romano & H. Kasper (Eds.), *Occupational outlook for community college students: New directions for community colleges* (Vol. 146). Hoboken, NJ: Jossey-Bass.
- UK Department for Business, Innovation, and Skills. (2009a). *Higher ambitions: The future of universities in a knowledge economy*. London, UK: Author. Retrieved from http://dera.ioe.ac.uk/9465
- UK Department for Business, Innovation, and Skills. (2009b). *Unleashing aspiration* (Final Report of the Panel on Fair Access to the Professions). London, UK: Author. Retrieved from http://www.creativitycultureeducation.org/unleashing-aspiration-the-final-report-of-the-panel-on-fair-access-to-the-profession
- UK Department for Business, Innovation, and Skills. (2011a). Students at the heart of the system. London, UK: Author.
- UK Department for Business, Innovation, and Skills. (2011b). *Guidance to the director of fair access* (11/728). London, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/guidance-to-the-director-of-fair-access
- UK Department for Business, Innovation, and Skills. (2014). *National strategy for access and student success in higher education*. London, UK: Author. Retrieved from
 - https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/29 9689/bis-14-516-national-strategy-for-access-and-student-success.pdf
- UK Department for Business, Innovation, and Skills. (2015a). Consultation on alternative providers of higher education: Improving quality and value for money. London, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/447340/BIS-15-435-alternative-providers-consultation_response.pdf
- UK Department for Business, Innovation, and Skills. (2015b). Fulfilling our potential:

 Teaching excellence, social mobility, and student choice (Green paper). London,

 UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/higher-education-teaching-excellence-social-mobility-and-student-choice
- UK Department for Business, Innovation, and Skills. (2015c). Socio-economic, ethnic and gender differences in higher education participation (BIS Research Paper #186). London, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/47 4273/BIS-15-85-socio-economic-ethnic-and-gender-differences.pdf

- UK Department for Business, Innovation, and Skills. (2016a). Letter of guidance from the Secretary of State for Business, Innovation and Skills and the Minister of State for Universities and Science to the Director of Fair Access. Bristol, UK:

 Office for Fair Access. Retrieved from https://www.offa.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/11-02-2016-OFFA-Guidance.pdf
- UK Department for Business, Innovation, and Skills. (2016b). Success as a knowledge economy: Teaching excellence, social mobility, & student choice (White paper). London, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/higher-education-success-as-a-knowledge-economy-white-paper
- UK Department for Education. (2016). Area reviews of post-16 education and training institutions: Additional guidance for local enterprise partnerships, combined authorities and local authorities. London, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/56
 1725/Guidance for Local Enterprise Partnerships Combined Authorities and Local Authorities with links.pdf
- UK Department for Education and Skills. (2003). *The future of higher education*. London, UK: Author. Retrieved from http://www.admissions-review.org.uk/downloads/finalreport.pdf
- UK Department for Education and Skills. (2004). *Fair admissions to higher education:**Recommendations for good practice. London, UK: Author. Retrieved from http://www.admissions-review.org.uk/downloads/finalreport.pdf
- UK Higher Education Statistics Agency. (2016). *UK performance indicators 2014/15: Non-continuation rates*. Cheltenham, UK: Author. Retrieved from
 https://www.hesa.ac.uk/data-and-analysis/performance-indicators/releases/2014-15-non-continuation
- UK Higher Education Statistics Agency. (2017). *Income and expenditure of higher education providers in 2015/16*. Cheltenham, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.hesa.ac.uk/news/02-03-2017/income-and-expenditure
- UK National Archives. (2017). *Higher education and research act 2017*. London, UK: Author. http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2017/29/contents/enacted
- UK National Audit Office. (2007). Staying the course: The retention of students in higher education. London, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2007/07/0607616.pdf
- UK Office for Fair Access to Higher Education (OFFA). (2004). *Producing access agreements Guidance*. Bristol, UK: Author.
- UK Office for Fair Access to Higher Education (OFFA). (2014). *OFFA comment on UCAS end of cycle report 2014*. Bristol, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.offa.org.uk/press-releases/offa-comment-on-ucas-end-of-cycle-report-2014

- UK Office for Fair Access to Higher Education (OFFA). (2015). *Access agreements for 2016-17: Key statistics and analysis*. Bristol, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.offa.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/Access-agreements-for-2016-17-key-statistics-and-analysis.pdf
- UK Office for Fair Access to Higher Education (OFFA). (2016a). Strategic guidance: Developing your 2017-2018 access agreement. Bristol, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.offa.org.uk/universities-and-colleges/guidance-and-useful-information
- UK Office for Fair Access to Higher Education (OFFA). (2016b). *Outcomes of access agreements monitoring for 2014-15*. Bristol, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.offa.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/2016.04-Outcomes-of-access-agreements-monitoring-1.pdf
- UK Office for National Statistics. (2013). 2011 census: Key statistics and quick statistics for local authorities in the United Kingdom. London, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigration/populationestimates/bulletins/keystatisticsandquickstatisticsforlocalauthoritiesintheunitedkingdom/2013-10-11
- UK Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills (OfSTED). (2013).

 Going in the right direction? Careers guidance in schools from September 2012.

 Manchester, UK: Author. Retrieved from

 https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/careers-guidance-in-schools-going-in-the-right-direction
- UK Quality Assurance Agency for Higher Education. (2017). *Information for students: A guide to providing information to prospective undergraduate students*.

 Gloucester, UK: Author. Retrieved from http://www.hefce.ac.uk/lt/provinfo
- UK Social Mobility and Child Poverty Commission. (2013). *Higher education: The fair access challenge*. London, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/higher-education-the-fair-access-challenge
- UK Student Loans Company. (2015). Student support for higher education in England 2015: 2014/15 payments, 2015/16 award (SLC SFR 05/2015). Glasgow, Scotland: Author. Retrieved from http://www.slc.co.uk/media/6669/slcsfr052015.pdf
- Umbricht, M. R., Fernandez, F., & Ortagus, J. C. (2015). An examination of the (un)intended consequences of performance funding in higher education. *Educational Policy*, 1-31. doi:10.1177/0895904815614398
- US Department of Education. (2011a). *College completion tool kit*. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from http://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/college completion tool kit.pdf

- US Department of Education. (2011b). *Guidance on the voluntary use of race to achieve diversity in postsecondary education*. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from http://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/guidance-pse-201111.html
- US Department of Education (2014). 50th anniversary of the federal TRIO programs:

 Celebrating 50 years of providing hope and opportunity for success. Washington,

 DC: Author. Retrieved from

 https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ope/trio/trio50anniv-factsheet.pdf
- US Department of Education. (2016a). *Direct loan portfolio by repayment plan*.

 Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/about/data-center/student/portfolio
- US Department of Education. (2016b). *Income-driven repayment plans for federal student loans*. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/sites/default/files/income-driven-repayment.pdf
- US Department of Education. (2016c). *Gaining Early Awareness and Readiness for Undergraduate Programs (GEAR UP): Funding status*. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from http://www2.ed.gov/programs/gearup/funding.html
- US Department of Education. (2016d). *Financial aid shopping sheet*. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from http://www2.ed.gov/policy/highered/guid/aid-offer/index.html
- US Department of Education. (2016e). *Net price calculator*. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from https://collegecost.ed.gov/netpricecenter.aspx
- US Department of Education. (2017). *Federal Pell grants*. Washington, DC: Author. https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/types/grants-scholarships/pell
- US National Center for Education Statistics. (2016). *Digest of education statistics, 2015*. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from http://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/current_tables.asp
- US Office of the President. (2009, Feb. 24). Remarks of President Barack Obama Address to joint session of Congress. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/remarks-president-barack-obama-address-joint-session-congress
- US Office of the President. (2010). *Building American skills by strengthening community colleges*. Washington, DC: Author.
- US Office of the President. (2013). Fact sheet on the President's plan to make college more affordable: A better bargain for the middle class. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/08/22/fact-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-better-bargain-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-sheet-president-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-sheet-s-plan-make-college-more-affordable-sheet-s
- US Office of the President. (2014a, Dec. 4). Remarks by the President at College Opportunity Summit. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2014/12/04/remarks-president-college-opportunity-summit

- US Office of the President. (2014b, Dec. 19). *A new system of college ratings Invitation to comment*. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from https://www2.ed.gov/documents/college-affordability/framework-invitation-comment.pdf
- US Office of the President. (2014c, Jan.). *Increasing college opportunity for low-income students*. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/docs/white-house-report on increasing college opportunity for low-income students 1-16-2014 final.pdf
- US Senate. (2012). For profit higher education: The failure to safeguard the federal investment and ensure student success. Washington, DC: Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions. Retrieved from http://www.help.senate.gov/imo/media/for_profit_report/PartI-PartIII-SelectedAppendixes.pdf
- Universities and Colleges Admissions Service (UCAS). (2015). *Tips on choosing A-level subjects*. London, UK: Author. Retrieved from https://www.ucas.com/sites/default/files/tips on choosing a levels march 2015 https://www.ucas.com/sites/default/files/tips on choosing a levels march 2015 -0.pdf
- University of California. (2013). Beyond the numbers: Comprehensive review. Oakland, CA: Office of the President. Retrieved from http://admission.universityofcalifornia.edu/counselors/freshman/comprehensive-review
- Universities UK. (2016a). *Higher education in numbers*. London, UK: Author. Retrieved from http://www.universitiesuk.ac.uk/facts-and-stats/Pages/higher-education-data.aspx
- Universities UK. (2016b). Working in partnership: Enabling social mobility in higher education. London, UK: Social Mobility Advisory Group. Retrieved from http://www.universitiesuk.ac.uk/policy-and-analysis/reports/Pages/working-in-partnership-enabling-social-mobility-in-higher-education.aspx
- Universities UK. (2016c). *University funding explained*. London, UK: Author. Retrieved from http://www.universitiesuk.ac.uk/policy-and-analysis/reports/Documents/2016/university-funding-explained.pdf
- Venezia, A., & Jaeger, L. (2013). Transitions from high school to college. *Future of Children, 23*(1), 117-136.
- Vignoles, A., & Crawford, C. (2010). The importance of prior educational experiences. In M. David (Ed.), *Improving learning by widening participation in higher education* (pp. 47-61). Abingdon, UK: Routledge.
- Vignoles, A., & Powdthavee, N. (2010). Diversity of experience in higher education. In M. David (Ed.), *Improving learning by widening participation in higher education* (pp. 124-131). Abingdon, UK: Routledge.
- Whitty, G., & Clement, N. (2015). Getting into uni in England and Australia: Who you know, what you know, or knowing the ropes? *International Studies in Widening Participation*, 2(2), 44-55.

- Whitty, G., & Edwards, T. (1998). School choice policies in England and the United States: An exploration of their origins and significance. *Comparative Education*, 34(2), 211-227.
- Whitty, G., Hayton, A., & Tang, S. (2015). Who you know, what you know, and knowing the ropes: A review of evidence about access to higher education institutions in England. *Review of Education*, 3(1), 27-67.
- Whitty, G., with Anders, J., Hayton, A., Tang, S., & Wisby, E. (2016). Research and policy in education. London, UK: UCL Institute of Education Press.
- Wiggans, J. (2012). Collaboration and partnership working in a competitive environment: A literature synthesis of the Widening Access, Student Retention and Success National Programmes Archive. York, UK: Higher Education Academy.
- Wilkins, A., & Burke, P. J. (2013). Widening participation in higher education: The role of professional and social class identities and commitments. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, *36*(3), 434-452.
- Williams, J., Black, L., Davis, P., Hernandez-Martinez, P., Hutcheson, G., Nicholson, S., Pampaka, M., & Wake, G. (2010). Keeping open the door to mathematically demanding programmes in further and higher education: A cultural model of value. In M. David (Ed.), *Improving learning by widening participation in higher education* (pp. 109-123). Abingdon, UK: Routledge.
- Wyner, J., Deane, K. C., Jenkins, D., & Fink, J. (2016). *The transfer playbook: Essential practices for two- and four-year colleges*. New York, NY: Columbia University, Teachers College, Community College Research Center.

Centre for Global Higher Education UCL Institute of Education London WC1H 0AL

www.researchcghe.org @ResearchCGHE



